

# DISASTER RECOVERY IN SPAIN

**A Legal and Policy Survey** 



# © International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, Geneva, 2022 Any part of this publication may be cited, copied, translated into other languages or adapted to meet local needs without prior permission from the International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, provided that the source is clearly stated. Requests for commercial reproduction should be directed to the IFRC Secretariat: Address: Chemin des Crêts 17, Petit-Saconnex, 1209 Geneva, Switzerland Postal address: P.O. Box 303, 1211 Geneva 19, Switzerland

**T** +41 (0)22 730 42 22 | **F** +41 (0)22 730 42 00 | **E** disaster.law@ifrc.org | **W** ifrc.org

## **CONTENTS**

Acknowledgements			4
Exe	ecutiv	e summary	5
1.	Intro	oduction	7
	1.1	Background	7
	1.2	Spain's disaster risk profile	8
_	1.3	The 2019 'Cold Drop' in the Province of Alicante	8
2.		Spanish legal, policy and institutional framework for ster recovery	10
_	2.1	Political and territorial organization	10
_	2.2	National legal and policy framework	11
_	2.3	Legal and policy framework of the Valencian Community	14
	2.4	National institutional arrangements	16
_	2.5	Institutional arrangements in the Valencian Community	17
3.	Key	issues in disaster recovery in Spain	20
	3.1	Financing and financial support	20
	3.2	Assessment, planning, monitoring and evaluation	22
	3.3	Repair and reconstruction of housing and infrastructure	24
_	3.4	Housing and infrastructure during the 2019 Cold Drop	27
_	3.5	Mental health and psychosocial support	28
_	3.6	Education and livelihoods	30
_	3.7	Environmental protection and waste management	30
_	3.8	Protection and inclusion of vulnerable groups	31
_	3.9	Sustainable development, disaster risk reduction and climate change adaptation	32
_	3.10	Transparency, accountability, fraud and corruption	33
4.	Key	findings and recommendations	35
Endnotes 38			

## **Acknowledgements**

This report was authored by Candela Navarro Casquete (IFRC Disaster Law Consultant) as part of a project on law and disaster recovery and reconstruction, with support from Rachel Macleod, IFRC Senior Disaster Law Officer.

The author wishes to thank the key informants listed below in alphabetical order, who agreed to contribute to the present research with a notable and sincere interest in its purposes, sharing their views based on their first-person experiences:

- Angélica María Carvajal Lerma Spanish Red Cross Local Technical Director, Callosa de Segura;
- Carolina Espadas Ruiz Spanish Red Cross Provincial Coordinator, Alicante;
- María Gómez García Mayor of the Municipality of Almoradí;
- Santiago Folgueral Moreno Director of Arvum Consultoría & Proyectos S.L.;
- **Pedro José Escudero Campillo** Spanish Red Cross Technician of the Relief and Emergencies Department, Orihuela; and
- Pilar Ibáñez Aniorte Spanish Red Cross Local Technical Director, Orihuela.

This report was produced with the financial assistance of the German Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development. The views expressed herein can in no way be taken to reflect the official opinion of the German Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development.

The IFRC wishes to thank and acknowledge the support of the German Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development, which enabled the development of this report.



#### Methodological note

The lack of official translations of most Spanish-language legislative sources cited in this report required their translation by the author. Although this was done as faithfully and attentively as possible, discrepancies may exist. IFRC Disaster Law would appreciate feedback on any discrepancies discovered.

## **Executive summary**

Spain is a country with a moderate level of disaster risk, although some regions, such as the Valencian Community, have a higher level of risk than other regions. Overall, floods are the type of disaster that cause the most damage in Spain. The intensive occupation of flood prone areas due to historically permissive urban planning codes creates a high level of exposure to floods. To this we must add the increase in the frequency and intensity of extreme rainfall caused by climate change.

The legal framework applicable to disaster recovery in Spain, and to disaster risk management more generally, is governed by the civil protection frameworks at the national, regional and local level. Civil protection is one of the areas of exclusive competence of the regional governments (Autonomous Communities) under Spain's decentralized model of governance. Accordingly, the national civil protection system is only activated when a national emergency is declared. In cases where a national emergency is not declared, the regional or local civil protection plans are activated instead, although the national government may still offer technical, material and financial support to the regional and local administrations under the principles of solidarity, complementarity and subsidiarity.

This report maps both the national framework for disaster recovery and the framework applicable in one autonomous community: the Valencian Community. The report uses, as a case study, the 2019 'Cold Drop', which resulted in extensive flooding in the Vega Baja area of the Valencian Community (the 2019 Cold Drop). The recovery phase, or 'return to normality phase' (fase de vuelta a la normalidad) as it is commonly referred to in Spain, is addressed through the National Civil Protection Law and the Valencian Civil Protection Law, as well as through the national and regional plans, which include brief sections on recovery. Nonetheless, it should be noted that most recovery actions outlined in these documents focus on early recovery activities, such as the restoration of essential services, or the inspection and clean-up of damaged infrastructure. Medium- and long-term recovery appear to be achieved through the adoption of ad-hoc emergency decrees, as well as post-disaster planning documents such as the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan.

Regulation of disaster recovery could be strengthened in Spain by legally mandating the development of regional and local disaster recovery plans in order to ensure effective recovery operations. There are two main types of recovery planning that need to occur: (i) pre-event recovery planning, which outlines the general planned arrangements for recovery; and (ii) post-event recovery planning, which outlines the specific planning or legal measures that will be taken to recover from a specific disaster based on the assessed impacts and needs. With regard to pre-event recovery planning, it is recommended that the law should not only mandate this type of planning but also set out clear standards for the content of such plans, requiring that the plans:

- define the recovery interventions that will be implemented to address the most common types of disaster affecting the relevant geographical area;
- elaborate a general methodology for conducting multisectoral post-disaster needs assessments for an effective recovery;
- outline the specific roles and responsibilities of all different actors and stakeholders involved in disaster recovery including government agencies in various sectors and at all levels, the Spanish Red Cross, NGOs, CSOs, communities, individuals, and the private sector;
- identify and establish communication channels for multi-sectoral coordination, serving as a centralized platform for information sharing among actors;

- set out a strategy for ensuring the continuity of essential services in post-disaster settings (including health and education) and supporting the livelihoods and mental health of the affected population in the short, medium and long term;
- set out a strategy for the expeditious repair and reconstruction of housing and infrastructure to be resilient to future climate and disaster risks;
- set out clear measures to address cross cutting issues in disaster recovery such as the protection of vulnerable groups and environmental protection;
- establish recovery-specific financing mechanisms to ensure the availability of sufficient funding in disaster recovery (for short-, medium- and long-term interventions);
- promote policy coherence and strengthen linkages between disaster recovery, disaster risk reduction, climate change adaptation and sustainable development; and
- set out arrangements for monitoring the implementation of recovery plans and operations, and mandating regular progress reports.

It may be appropriate for pre-event recovery planning to be integrated into general emergency management planning, rather than constituting a separate process and a separate instrument. In some cases, it may be appropriate for recovery plans to be prepared at the supra-municipal level (e.g., where a group of municipalities are likely to be affected by the same disaster). Therefore, the legal framework should be flexible enough to permit the preparation of supra-municipal recovery plans in lieu of or in addition to municipal recovery plans.

In the specific case of the 2019 Cold Drop, the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan provides a model of good practice in recovery planning. It is a comprehensive and holistic recovery plan, developed through a consultative process with broad participation. The Regeneration Plan is consistent with the internationally recognised 'build back better' principle, promoting a multisectoral approach to using the recovery phase as an opportunity to enhance infrastructure, strengthen the resilience of communities and pursue a more sustainable development model while also adapting to the effects of climate change. Importantly, the Plan includes key flood risk reduction measures including reconstructing, improving and maintaining hydraulic infrastructure, retrofitting existing housing in high-risk areas, and maintaining the Segura riverbed.

The experience of the 2019 Cold Drop has underlined the critical importance of these risk reduction measures, as the degree of flooding and the damage it caused was aggravated by: insufficient maintenance of public infrastructure (especially hydraulic infrastructure such as dams, retaining walls, channels and drainage); insufficient maintenance of the Segura River itself; and the intensive occupation of the territory in flood-prone areas. As discussed in this report, the construction and maintenance of public infrastructure in the Vega Baja area has, historically, been hampered by insufficient funding. Moreover, a complicating factor is that responsibility for transport and hydraulic infrastructure is split between different levels of government. In order for the recovery from the 2019 Cold Drop to build resilience to future floods, it will be critical to overcome these challenges to fully implement the risk reduction measures identified in the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan.

Seeking to reflect all of this, and in line with the objectives of IFRC Disaster Law's global research project on 'Law and Disaster Recovery and Reconstruction', this report explores a broad range of topics relating to disaster recovery, from the legal and institutional arrangements in recovery, to the financial mechanisms for recovery, assessment and planning, reconstruction of housing and infrastructure, protection of vulnerable groups and prevention of fraud and corruption.



## 1. Introduction

#### Background 1.1



This report is part of a global research project on 'Law and Disaster Recovery and Reconstruction' conducted by IFRC Disaster Law. Following the publication in 2020 of a Literature Review on Law and Disaster Recovery and Reconstruction, IFRC Disaster Law is conducting country-level mappings on law and disaster recovery across the globe. Spain was selected as one of the mapping countries with a focus on the floods of September 2019, which affected several regions in Spain, especially the area of Vega Baja del Segura (henceforth, Vega Baja), located in the Province of Alicante in the Valencian Community (one of

Spain's 17 Autonomous Communities). In line with the mission of IFRC Disaster Law of providing technical support to governments and National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies on the development and enhancement of laws, policies, strategies and plans for disaster risk management (DRM), as well as ensuring integrated policy coherence, the purpose of this report is to provide a set of recommendations for the improvement of domestic legislation with respect to disaster recovery. Thus, this legal and policy survey aims to inform future legislative efforts that favour sustainable recovery processes which lead to the rapid restoration of livelihoods, infrastructure, housing, services and the country's development activities. In addition, this research will support the development of a Checklist on Law and Comprehensive Disaster Risk Management, which will consolidate the existing guidance documents developed by IFRC Disaster Law.

This report is based on desktop research of the national and regional legislative framework in Spain, focusing on the provisions of relevance to disaster recovery and reconstruction, and a series of interviews with staff from the Spanish Red Cross, known in Spain as the Cruz Roja Española (CRE), as well as representatives from local government and an engineering consulting firm specialized in flood studies. These interviews have been key to identifying the practical challenges in disaster recovery as they are experienced in disaster risk management and actively participated in the response to and recovery from the floods of 2019. Although the inclusion of relevant provisions has been done as comprehensively and attentively as possible, gaps or discrepancies may exist. Therefore, the interviews undertaken have provided added value to the study, capturing perspectives on disaster recovery in practice and contributing to the development of a set of recommendations based on previous achievements and obstacles experienced in Spain, included at the end of this report.

#### 1.2 Spain's disaster risk profile



The vulnerability of people in Spain in the face of the multiple and complex threats of natural and technological disasters has significantly decreased over the past thirty years. This is especially due to public policies that have improved early warning systems, enhanced public awareness, and strengthened response planning processes and intervention capacities. However, despite the decrease in disaster casualties, material and economic damage due to disasters has significantly increased as a result of factors that heighten risks, especially those caused by climate change and human activity.<sup>2</sup>

In terms of disaster risk, Spain is classified as a country with a moderate level of risk.<sup>3</sup> The most common types of disasters causing significant damage include forest fires, floods, and other extreme weather events, affecting people and their property, as well as the environment. 4 Floods are the type of natural disaster that cause the most human and material damage in Spain, therefore requiring strong organization of means and resources to provide assistance in affected areas. 5 The reason for Spain's vulnerability to flooding is that it has three types of climates, one influenced by the Atlantic, another by the Mediterranean, and a third of a continental nature. This climatological diversity contributes to a great variability in the intensity and spatial and temporal distribution of rainfall. Together with the country's geomorphological diversity, this variability gives rise to extreme emergency situations caused by floods.<sup>7</sup>

The occurrence of extremely heavy and localized rainfall in short periods causes rivers to overflow and flood adjacent land and urban areas. The great variability between the ordinary and extraordinary flow of some rivers, as well as the extensive use of adjacent land for housing and industry, makes floods an especially serious problem in Spain.8 More specifically, floods in Spain have caused the loss of approximately 300 human lives in the last 30 years, and the material damage per year is an estimated € 500 million.9

#### The 2019 'Cold Drop' in the Province of Alicante



On September 9th, 2019, Spain was struck by an Isolated Depression at High Levels, better known by the acronym DANA (Depresión Aislada a Niveles Altos), which reached its peak between September 12th and 14th affecting five of Spain's 17 Autonomous Communities: the Valencian Community, the Region of Murcia, Castilla la Mancha, Andalusia and the Community of Madrid. 10 A DANA is a meteorological phenomenon where the atmosphere undergoes a dramatic change in pressure and temperature, forming torrential rains which

generally cause extensive damage. The heavy rains caused by a DANA are commonly referred to as a 'cold drop' (gota fría).<sup>11</sup> The extent to which this phenomenon is impacted by the effects of climate change remains difficult to measure. Scientific studies show that, while the DANA phenomenon is not directly caused by climate change, increased evaporation due to higher temperatures results in an increase in the frequency and intensity of heavy precipitation and risk of flooding in storm-affected areas. 12

The cold drop caused by the DANA in September 2019 (henceforth, the 2019 Cold Drop) exceeded the figures of the last 140 years (since the Santa Teresa floods of 1879, hitherto known as the most catastrophic floods in contemporary Spanish history, followed by the floods of 1987)<sup>13</sup> reaching up to 486 litres of rainfall per square meter in some areas. In the course of only a few hours, the equivalent of a year's rainfall accumulated, causing the Segura River to overflow and resulting in serious flooding in adjacent populated areas.<sup>14</sup> In order to delimit the most affected areas, and to face the disastrous consequences of the 2019 Cold Drop, the Council of Ministers, the main collective decision-making

body of the Spanish Government, declared the affected Autonomous Communities and Provinces as 'areas seriously affected by a civil protection emergency', and proceeded to adopt several emergency measures to mitigate the damage caused by the cold drop. 15 The Spanish Government deployed a series of human and material resources which, in some cases, were on an unprecedented scale. These included the Military Emergency Unit of the Armed Forces, the State Security Forces, as well as technical personnel from other ministerial departments involved in disaster management.<sup>16</sup>

In total, seven people lost their lives and thousands had to be evacuated and hosted in emergency shelters during the initial response phase, where civil protection and emergency rescue teams, as well as the Spanish Red Cross, worked tirelessly to assist the affected population. In terms of infrastructure, the torrential rains led to: roads and railway lines being cut off; shortages of water and electricity; interruption of education due to numerous educational centres being damaged by the rains; suspension of airport activity; suspension of other public services which had been compromised; and material damage to the agricultural and livestock sectors, as well as the industrial and commercial sectors. 17 Unfortunately, it has not been possible to locate information on specific economic costs and recovery needs following the 2019 Cold Drop, however the damage has been reported to have been extensive and millions of euros have been allocated for the recovery and reconstruction.

The floods had the most serious impact in the area of Vega Baja, which is located in the Province of Alicante in the Valencian Community and is adjacent to the Region of Murcia. The area of Vega Baja encompasses diverse landscapes including coastline, mountains, fields and orchards, characterized by the presence of the Segura River, which is a source of wealth in the region but sometimes also disasters. 18 It should be noted that the course of the Segura River in Vega Baja has a particular characteristic, which is that the river is inverted. This means the river has been artificially redirected to run along a higher point in the valley (normally a river runs along the lowest point of a valley). The history of the Segura River is replete with extreme hydrological events, especially floods, to which the inhabitants have had to adapt. And to this we must add earthquakes as a common natural hazard in the area as it is located where the tectonic plates of Europe and Africa meet. 19

# 2. The Spanish legal, policy and institutional framework for disaster recovery

#### Political and territorial organization



Under the 1978 Constitution, Spain is a parliamentary monarchy with a decentralized form of government, 20 where the Government is led by a Prime Minister, and the Head of State is the Monarch.<sup>21</sup> Spain's territorial organization comprises three levels of governance where each level enjoys self-government in a number of areas.<sup>22</sup> The three levels of government are: national, regional, and local. The local government level is further divided into provincial and municipal administrations. Spain's regions are called Autonomous Communities and, under the 1978 Constitution, enjoy legislative

autonomy. Local governments (i.e., provinces and municipalities) do not have legislative competence and operate under the mandate of the Autonomous Communities. There are 17 Autonomous Communities in total.<sup>23</sup> The organization and distribution of powers in each Autonomous Community is defined by each region's Statutes of Autonomy.<sup>24</sup> Despite this decentralized system of government, it should be noted that the Spanish Senate is able to seize power from the Autonomous Communities if they do not abide by the 1978 Constitution.<sup>25</sup>

Understanding this model of governance is key to examining the structure of the civil protection system in Spain. Whereas there is a National Civil Protection System established by law, Autonomous Communities hold exclusive competence in the area of civil protection for disasters that have not been declared a national emergency. They have, therefore, developed regional systems adapted to their own needs and capacities. This has been done, for instance, by developing regional normative frameworks for civil protection, establishing regional and local civil protection services, as well as emergency coordination bodies.<sup>26</sup> As a result, the civil protection system can vary significantly from one Autonomous Community to another.

Autonomous Communities are generally responsible for emergency management within their territory, except when a national emergency is declared. According to Spanish law, a national emergency is one that affects several Autonomous Communities and, therefore, requires coordination of various administrations.<sup>27</sup> In such cases, all public administrations, national and subnational, act under the principles of solidarity, complementarity and subsidiarity. 28 It should be noted that a national emergency does not appear to have been declared following the 2019 Cold Drop, despite the fact that the floods affected five Autonomous Communities. Instead, as will be discussed in the following sections, the national government adopted a number of emergency provisions to support recovery from the floods.

For the purpose of this report, both the national and sub-national normative frameworks will be examined. The area of Vega Baja is located in the Province of Alicante, which is part of the Autonomous Community of Valencia (also known as the Valencian Community). Consequently, this report analyses the normative frameworks adopted by both the national government and the Valencian Community.

#### 2.2 National legal and policy framework



In Spain, disaster risk management (DRM) is governed by the civil protection normative framework, which comprises several laws, plans and strategies promulgated at national and regional levels over the past two decades. Currently, there are three main national civil protection instruments in force and one national instrument specifically relating to floods.

Law 17/2015 (the National Civil Protection Law) establishes the National Civil Protection System and revokes the previous civil protection law, Law 2/1985, which defined the basic norms of civil protection. This is the main legislative instrument in force, providing the guidelines for the development of subnational civil protection frameworks.

The National Civil Protection Strategy (the National Strategy) was approved by the Council of Ministers and published in 2019 through Order PCI/488/2019. This document provides an analysis of the main threats and risks of natural, human and technological origin that can give rise to emergencies and/ or catastrophes in Spain, as well as the strategic lines of action to integrate, prioritize and coordinate all efforts to optimize the resources available for their management.<sup>29</sup>

The National Plan for Civil Protection Emergencies (the National Plan), the current version of which was published in 2021, outlines the organizational framework, resource mobilization mechanisms and the coordination scheme of the public administrations involved in national civil protection emergencies, and establishes the direction and coordination of the National Civil Protection System.<sup>30</sup>

The National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk (the National Flood Risk Plan), adopted in 2011 and currently under revision, defines the organization and action procedures to ensure an effective response in emergency situations caused by floods.31

The National Civil Protection Law aims to strengthen and consolidate the National Civil Protection System to better manage emergencies of any type in order to promote public security.<sup>32</sup> It sets out the guidelines for the development of territorial emergency plans at regional, provincial and municipal levels. Although this law places special emphasis on prevention, it covers all phases of disaster risk management, including recovery.<sup>33</sup> Article 3 of the law provides that the National Civil Protection System integrates actions to ensure the coordinated and efficient response of public administrations, including the adoption of recovery measures to restore essential infrastructure and services, and to mitigate the damage caused by emergencies.34

In terms of definitions, most documents comprising the national and regional frameworks for civil protection in Spain refer to the recovery phase as the 'return to normality phase' (fase de vuelta a la normalidad). The National Civil Protection Law defines the recovery phase as the set of actions and measures of public and private entities aimed at restoring normality in affected areas, once the immediate response to the emergency has ended.<sup>35</sup> The recovery measures are implemented to contribute to the reestablishment of normality in the affected areas, with the caveat that they do not have a compensatory nature.36

The National Civil Protection Law recognizes immediate response operations as an opportunity to implement actions and evaluations necessary to initiate the recovery process. 37 Chapter V of the Law is specifically dedicated to disaster recovery, establishing procedures for conducting damage assessments, monitoring and evaluations, and providing a number of measures to be implemented to assist affected populations, including legal facilities and tax exemptions.<sup>38</sup> The provisions on recovery provided in the Law are as equally detailed as those on disaster risk reduction, preparedness and response. However, the recovery provisions mainly focus on the legal and fiscal measures to be applied in the recovery phase. Some specific actions intended to facilitate recovery include, among other things:

- financial aid to individuals for damage to their habitual residence and essential items;
- compensation to local companies and businesses for expenses derived from immediate response and recovery actions that cannot be postponed;
- aid for industrial, commercial and service establishments;
- subsidies for damage to municipal infrastructure;
- aid for damage to agricultural, livestock, forestry and marine production; and e.
- f. provision of lines of credit subsidized by the Official Credit Institute.<sup>39</sup>

The National Strategy of 2019 is based on a comprehensive vision of civil protection, understood as a public service that protects people and property, guaranteeing an adequate response to the different types of emergencies and catastrophes caused by natural causes or derived from human action, be it accidental or intentional. 40 Chapter 4 of the National Strategy outlines several strategic lines of action. Of relevance to disaster recovery is a line of action that proposes updating post-emergency recovery instruments in order to strengthen and build resilience of communities to face future emergencies. 41 However, details of the specific recovery instruments and actions to implement this strategic line are not clearly outlined in the National Strategy.

The National Plan of 2021 appears to be the main general operational document, setting out clear intervention mechanisms for all phases of DRM, including disaster recovery. The National Plan was designed to: define the coordination dynamics between public administrations at all levels involved in the management of civil protection emergencies; to organize the support of the National Civil Protection System to other intervention structures; and to integrate the National Civil Protection System into the National Security System. 42 The National Plan is designed to be activated in national emergencies. 43 In addition, the National Plan may exceptionally be activated: in situations that pose a danger to national security and require civil protection measures; in situations that seriously affect the operation of essential services for the community; or in emergencies that take place outside the national territory, in which case the National Civil Protection System may be mobilized based on bilateral or multilateral agreements of mutual assistance.44 It should be noted that the 2021 version of the National Plan was not in force during the 2019 Cold Drop, however it has not been possible to locate older versions of this plan.

In terms of recovery, the National Plan provides that the recovery phase begins once protection mechanisms have been put in place and essential services have been guaranteed. The National Plan also refers to the recovery phase as the 'return to normality' phase, temporally consecutive to the national emergency and lasting until essential services and the minimum conditions for the return to normality of the people affected by the crisis are restored. The recovery phase may overlap with the final emergency response activities, and it is finalized when the Director in charge of the implementation of the National Plan so declares, at which point the National Plan is deactivated. 46 The direction of the National Plan is placed under the Ministry of the Interior and, therefore, the Director in charge of the National Plan is the head of the Ministry of the Interior.<sup>47</sup>

In addition to the three instruments described above, Spain has developed many special plans which are activated to face specific risks such as floods. Of relevance to this report is the National Flood Risk Plan. This document was approved by the Council of Ministers in August 2011, and it has not been updated since, although it appears to currently be under revision. The Plan establishes the organization and action procedures of the national services necessary to ensure the effective response of all public administrations in national emergency situations caused by floods.<sup>48</sup> It also defines the support

mechanisms for Autonomous Communities in situations where they require it or do not have sufficient response capacity.<sup>49</sup> More specifically, the Plan aims to define and establish:

- support mechanisms for Autonomous Community plans in the event that they so require;
- the organizational structure for the management and coordination of all public administrations b. in national emergencies caused by floods, as well as foreseeing, in these cases, the procedures for mobilizing the resources and services that are necessary;
- flood information systems and procedures, to be used for civil protection purposes, in coordination with the flood risk management plans;
- d. a national data bank on state means and resources available in flood emergencies; and
- mechanisms for requesting and receiving, where appropriate, international aid for floods.<sup>50</sup>

The National Flood Risk Plan provides, among other things, a set of actions to be carried out under each phase of DRM in order to manage flood risks and floods. The recovery phase and the rehabilitation of essential services begin once the triggering of other risks is no longer foreseen. Under the Plan, the 'return to normality' phase follows the emergency phase and lasts until the reestablishment of the minimum conditions essential for a return to normality in the areas affected by floods.<sup>51</sup> During this phase, the first rehabilitation and recovery tasks are carried out in affected areas, consisting of: the inspection of the state of buildings and infrastructures to restore their use; the adaptation of land transport routes, both urban and interurban; the repair of the most urgent damage; the commissioning of essential services such as drinking water supply, electricity, water sanitation, transport, communication systems and education; drying and clean-up of homes;52 and the establishment of provisional camps or, where appropriate, assignment of shelters to displaced or evacuated persons.<sup>53</sup>

Based on the research conducted, the principle of 'build back better' is not explicitly mentioned in any of the instruments comprising the national DRM framework. There are, however, a few references in national civil protection instruments to resilience building. For example, the National Civil Protection Strategy aims, among other things, to update post-emergency recovery instruments, with an approach based on creating a society that is increasingly resilient in the face of emergencies and disasters.<sup>54</sup> The absence of explicit references to the principle of 'build back better' could potentially be due to the fact that the sections on disaster recovery – or 'return to normality' – found in the reviewed instruments, and especially the plans, are not particularly extensive in terms of defining the principles and aims of the recovery phase.

It has not been possible to locate laws, policies, plans or strategies specifically dedicated to disaster recovery in Spain. Instead, recovery actions are carried out through the activation of the different civil protection plans. The National Plan for Civil Protection Emergencies is activated when a national emergency is declared, while regional and local emergency plans are activated when the emergency is to be managed at the autonomous community level or at the municipal level, respectively.<sup>55</sup> In addition, Special Plans are prepared to address specific risks and they may be national, regional or municipal, depending on their territorial scope of application.<sup>56</sup> Accordingly, the plan activated in respect of the flooding in Vega Baja was the Special Plan Against Flood Risk of the Valencian Community, which is discussed further below.

As noted previously, following the 2019 Cold Drop the Council of Ministers approved Decree 11/2019 by which an 'area seriously affected by a civil protection emergency' was declared and emergency measures were adopted. Importantly, the declared area included not only the areas affected by the 2019 Cold Drop, but also other areas affected by catastrophic events during the period from April 1st to September 20th, 2019.<sup>57</sup> This emergency decree appears to be the main national instrument adopted

to face the disastrous consequences of the 2019 Cold Drop. 58 Among the measures established by this decree are the following:

- aid aimed at mitigating personal injury and material damage to housing and property, as well as to industrial, commercial, agricultural, maritime, fishing, tourist and other service establishments:
- aid for damage caused to agricultural and livestock production;
- labour and social security measures;
- special tax reductions for agricultural activities;
- an aid scheme for local government entities;
- forest and environmental restoration actions;
- actions to repair the hydraulic public infrastructure;
- aid for damage caused to other public infrastructure; and
- insurance compensation.<sup>59</sup>

The above-mentioned measures of relevance to this report are explored in further detail in the relevant sections below.

#### 2.3 Legal and policy framework of the Valencian Community



At the regional level, the structure of the normative frameworks for civil protection is similar to the national framework, being generally composed of a civil protection law, territorial emergency plans at the regional and local levels, as well as special plans for the management of specific risks, also at the regional and local levels. However, the frameworks may vary from one Autonomous Community to another. In the case of the Valencian Community, Law 13/2010 was approved to establish the Civil Protection and Emergency Management system at the regional level.

Law 13/2010 (the Valencian Civil Protection Law) provides the regional normative framework for civil protection and emergency management in the Valencian Community, which encompasses the Province of Alicante and the area of Vega Baja. It should be noted that the Statutes of Autonomy of the Valencian Community establish, in article 49, exclusive competence in the area of civil protection and public security, 60 without prejudice to the provisions of article 149 of the Spanish Constitution, which establish the exclusive competence of the national government in certain situations. 61 Thus, the purpose of Law 13/2010 is to regulate civil protection and emergency management actions in the Valencian Community, with the exception of declared national emergencies, where the national legislation prevails. 62 As per article 2 of the Valencian Civil Protection Law, the civil protection actions of public administrations in the Valencian Community include, among other things, the coordination of emergency intervention services, as well as the rehabilitation of areas affected by emergencies and management of the return to normality. 63 Under this law, the 'return to normality' phase is understood as the set of actions that, after a regionally declared emergency situation, are aimed at ensuring the restoration of the daily activity of people in the areas affected by an emergency or catastrophe.<sup>64</sup>

Civil protection planning in the Valencian Community occurs at the regional, provincial and municipal levels. 65 At the regional level, the following types of plans may exist: territorial emergency plan, special plans against specific risks, action procedures, operational protocols and sectoral plans. 66 At the local level, the plans can be municipal and supra-municipal (i.e., covering two or more municipal areas), and the following types of plans may exist: territorial emergency plan, or special plans against specific risks. <sup>67</sup> In addition to these plans, every institution and establishment in the Valencian Community must develop a Self-Protection Plan.68

The Valencian Civil Protection Law establishes the framework guiding the development of civil protection plans at municipal level, and legally requires municipalities to adopt a municipal emergency plan within three years of the entry into force of the law (i.e., by 2016), as well as municipal special plans against specific risks within five years (i.e., by 2018).<sup>69</sup> It should be clarified that the municipalities are only legally required to develop such plans under the Valencian Civil Protection Law and not under the National Civil Protection Law, given that Autonomous Communities hold exclusive competence in this area, and that such obligations do not appear to apply to provincial governments.

The Territorial Emergency Plan of the Valencian Community was established as the general civil protection plan, originally approved through Decree 243/1993, and most recently revised on April 24th, 2019.70 The Territorial Emergency Plan is an organizational tool for responding to situations of serious collective risk, catastrophe or public calamity and establishes the mechanisms for mobilizing and organizing the human and material resources necessary for the protection of people, property and the environment.<sup>71</sup> In short, the fundamental objective of this plan is to minimize the consequences and impact of emergencies on people, property and the environment.<sup>72</sup>

The operational procedures and mechanisms provided in the Territorial Emergency Plan include those actions to be implemented during the 'return to normality' phase. These are built around the restoration of basic services – such as drinking water, electricity and gas supply, sanitation services, telephone service and information transmission systems<sup>73</sup> – and infrastructure to meet the basic needs of citizens.<sup>74</sup> This section of the Territorial Emergency Plan also identifies long-term recovery actions, referring to them as those measures aimed at the rehabilitation of buildings, infrastructure and contaminated areas, whose condition after the emergency does not guarantee safety, minimum living conditions, or the recovery of economic activity.<sup>75</sup> Likewise, the Territorial Emergency Plan identifies that the relocation or permanent transfer of the population from the affected area may be necessary when the actions to be carried out do not allow, in the short or medium term, the return of the population to safe or habitable conditions.<sup>76</sup>

Territorial Emergency Plans are only activated during types of emergencies for which there are no special plans for specific risks. Thus, this report focuses on the Special Plan Against Flood Risk of the Valencian Community, which was adopted through Decree 156/1999, and last revised in July 2021. At the time of the 2019 Cold Drop, the version of this plan that was in force was the 2018 edition. This plan was developed as the operational framework to guarantee rapid, effective and coordinated action by public and private resources in emergency situations caused by flooding in the Valencian Community, and to minimize their consequences. 77 The 'return to normality' phase under this plan groups all the tasks aimed at re-establishing the minimum conditions essential for recovery in the areas affected by the flood, such as conducting damage assessments, inspection and clean-up of damaged infrastructure, and restoration of basic or essential services.78

Municipal emergency plans and special plans must be consistent with the operational structure described in the Territorial Emergency Plan of the relevant Autonomous Community. When the resources contemplated in municipal plans are insufficient to face the emergency, a higher-level plan (i.e., the Territorial Emergency Plan) is activated. 79 In this situation, local resources are integrated into the response structure provided for in the higher-level plan.<sup>80</sup> At the time of the 2019 Cold Drop, most municipalities in the area of Vega Baja did not have territorial emergency plans or special plans for flood risk. This was the case notwithstanding the fact that the Valencian Civil Protection Law legally required the municipalities to develop these plans by 2018. However, in light of the situation experienced after the 2019 Cold Drop, a total of 39 municipal emergency plans and/or special plans against flood risk have been developed and adopted recently, in 2022, by various municipalities located in the area of Vega Baja, <sup>81</sup> the content and structure of which is similar to the equivalent regional plans.

Further, due to the catastrophic consequences of the floods, the Valencian Government developed, in 2020, the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan seeking to repair the damage caused, to prepare the region for extreme events that may affect it in the future, to restore economic activity in Vega Baja, and to pursue a more sustainable model of development by promoting resilience. 82 The Vega Baja Regeneration Plan provides an extensive recovery framework for the short, medium, and long term. In order to ensure participation and consensus, the process of developing the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan involved active engagement with citizens to identify issues and design solutions.

The Vega Baja Regeneration Plan is based on the fundamental pillars of coordination, consensus, evidence and resilience.83 It appears to be the first document of its kind prepared in the Valencian Community, with the fundamental objective to turn the catastrophe into an opportunity to promote a resilient environment that favours the economic and social regeneration of Vega Baja, while promoting territorial development that is respectful of the environment, to prepare for future disasters and to improve land use in the Vega Baja territory.84 Thus, while the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan does not explicitly use the term 'build back better', its contents are consistent with this principle. The plan is built around four strategic lines:

- improving hydraulic infrastructure and rehabilitating the Segura riverbed to make it safer in the face of extreme hydraulic events such as floods and droughts;
- 2. improving prevention and early warning systems to better manage emergencies;
- strengthening resilience by favouring regenerative economic development, especially in agriculture, tourism, trade, industry, and technology; and
- improving the protection of vulnerable groups in terms of housing and raising awareness about climate change.85

The Vega Baja Regeneration Plan will be discussed in more detail later in this report.

#### 2.4 National institutional arrangements



In the aftermath of a disaster, where personal injuries and material damages have been experienced and prevent the normal functioning of society, it is the obligation of the various public administrations to adopt decisions and implement special measures aimed at restoring normality. This section focuses on identifying and examining the national institutional arrangements relevant to disaster recovery, therefore not exploring those relevant to DRR, preparedness or response.

The National Civil Protection System in Spain has undergone significant developments over the last two decades, with the General Directorate of Civil Protection and Emergencies being established to serve as the main coordinating entity in national emergencies, under the supervision of the Ministry of the Interior.86 Throughout this period, new means and state resources have been created, among which the Military Emergency Unit (Unidad Militar de Emergencias or UME) stands out. The UME operates as the emergency division of the Armed Forces, seeking to contribute to the security and well-being of citizens in cases of serious risk, catastrophe, calamity or other public needs derived from, among other things, extreme weather events and floods.<sup>87</sup> The UME may operate, at the request of the competent authorities, regardless of whether or not a national emergency is declared. The operational actions carried out by the UME are focused on rescuing, safeguarding and protecting people and property, the environment as well as historical heritage.88

Likewise, the National Security Forces and Corps have increased and strengthened their capacities in this area in order to be able to provide a more effective response from the national government.89 These are the government bodies established at national, autonomous and local level responsible for maintaining public security, 90 and whose functions include, among other things, to collaborate with civil protection services in cases of disaster or public calamity, and to assist and protect people, to monitor public buildings that require it, and to prevent criminal acts. 91

Similarly, the Autonomous Communities and the provincial and municipal administrations have been equipping themselves with more and better resources within the scope of their competences, thus strengthening their capacities to respond to emergencies. 2 Together, the civil protection bodies at national, regional and local levels form the National Civil Protection System, which is coordinated through the National Civil Protection Council. The Council, which is a permanent body chaired by the Ministry of the Interior, is composed of civil protection representatives from all Autonomous Communities and local administrations, aiming to ensure effective, coherent and coordinated action among entities and public administrations at all levels of governance. 93 To this end, it meets periodically in plenary sessions to approve and ensure the implementation of strategic lines of civil protection in Spain, as well as when required by an emergency situation.94

Regarding community engagement, the National Civil Protection Law establishes different rights of citizens in the area of civil protection, including the right to information, the right to protection in the event of a disaster, the right to participation and collaboration, and the right to self-protection. The right to participation dictates that citizens have the right to participate, directly or through entities representing their interests, in the preparation of civil protection standards and plans, 95 whereas the right to collaboration provides that, in the case of an emergency, any natural or legal person is obliged to contribute to the provision of services required by the competent authorities in the matter of civil protection, without the right to compensation for their contribution.96

It should be noted that, although the Autonomous Communities hold exclusive competence in the area of civil protection in case of emergencies which have not been declared national emergencies, the national government can support the Autonomous Communities by deploying and facilitating human and material resources, as agreed by the National Civil Protection Council, and in coordination with the Autonomous Communities.<sup>97</sup> This was the case during the 2019 Cold Drop in Vega Baja, where the national government deployed members of the National Security Forces and Corps, the Military Emergency Unit of the Armed Forces, firefighting bodies, as well as technical personnel from the different ministerial departments involved in disaster management.98

#### 2.5 Institutional arrangements in the Valencian Community



Following the floods caused by the 2019 Cold Drop, the Valencian Council – which is the main collective decision-making body of the executive branch of the Valencian Government - adopted Decree 217/2019 which, among other things, recognized the important role and effort made by all people, institutions, entities and organizations who intervened to protect people and property, conducted rescues, cleaned the flooded area and worked to restore normality after the floods. 99 These included: the Military Emergency

Unit (UME); the Civil Guard; the local police forces of the affected municipalities; the Alicante Provincial Fire Brigade; the Spanish Red Cross; and the civil protection departments and volunteer civil protection groups of the Valencian Community. 100

In the Valencian Community, the highest decision-making entity in the area of civil protection is the Valencian Council<sup>101</sup> which, since 2017, acts through the Valencian Agency for Security and Emergency Response (hereinafter the Valencian Agency) in the area of civil protection. 102 The Valencian Agency was created as a new, more dynamic and efficient functional structure, aiming to simplify the interadministrative coordination and cooperation of bodies that intervene in civil protection. 103 It is through the Valencian Agency that the recovery and 'return to normality' efforts of the different intervention services are supported. 104

In addition, the Valencian Civil Protection Law created two specialized offices focused on recovery. These are the Post-Emergency Office and the Interdepartmental Commission for Post-Emergency Monitoring and Coordination. 105 The composition and functioning of these two offices is stipulated by Decree 163/2016. The Post-Emergency Office is responsible for: collecting all the information on the damage caused and people affected by the emergency; coordinating the actions for the return to normality between all the departments of the autonomous government; centralizing aid applications addressed to the autonomous government; informing the population about the procedures for aid grants; promoting the necessary agreements with other administrations for the management of aid; and monitoring the evolution of all actions to return to normality as well as the processes of provision of aid (i.e., who gets what).<sup>106</sup> The Interdepartmental Commission for Post-Emergency Monitoring and Coordination is responsible for, among other things:

- analysing the information requested by the Post-Emergency Office on damage to individuals, public services and infrastructure;
- setting out the specific objectives of the post-emergency phase, guaranteeing a unified vision in the decisions adopted;
- proposing investments and defining specific projects to achieve the objective of returning to normality;
- proposing the criteria for the distribution of aid for the return to normality; d.
- studying and proposing the need to formalize collaboration with other administrations and institutions by signing conventions or agreements;
- f. guaranteeing the complementarity and synergy between the various administrations at all levels in the post-emergency phase;
- proposing the approval of a recovery plan; and g.
- h. establishing the appropriate control and monitoring mechanisms. 107

Furthermore, the Valencian Civil Protection Law outlines in Chapter II specific roles and responsibilities of local administrations, including the Municipal Coordination Centers (CECOPAL), which are convened by each municipality to ensure coordination among all actors involved in the immediate emergency response.<sup>108</sup> Although none of the roles and responsibilities of local administrations outlined in the law appear to relate to disaster recovery, the consultations with key informants revealed that the municipalities are ultimately the main coordinating actor in emergency response and post-disaster operations, requesting the necessary means and support from the provincial and autonomous governments. For instance, following the 2019 Cold Drop, the autonomous government deployed staff to be integrated into the relevant teams of the municipal authorities to support the completion of damage and needs assessments. Specialized companies were also deployed by the Valencian Agency to support municipalities with disaster waste and debris management.

Although there is a general recognition across documents that a number of sectoral actors are involved in disaster recovery, the legal and policy frameworks for civil protection at national and regional level do not appear to set out clear roles and responsibilities for sectoral agencies in recovery. The Vega Baja Regeneration Plan does identify a number of sectoral agencies responsible for the implementation of the different projects under each strategic line, reflecting a whole-of-government approach to disaster recovery. However, the specific roles and responsibilities of each sectoral actor are not explicitly outlined; for each action within a strategic line, there is simply a list of actors involved in its implementation. For example, for strategic line one (aimed at improving the hydraulic infrastructure and rehabilitating the Segura riverbed), some of the key sectoral agencies named include the regional Department of Agriculture, Rural Development, Climate Emergency and Ecological Transition, the Department of Territorial Policy, Public Works and Mobility, the General Directorate of Water of the Ministry of Ecological Transition and the Demographic Challenge, as well as other local and national authorities. 109

In terms of citizen participation, the Valencian Civil Protection Law created the Social Table for Civil Protection and Emergencies of the Valencian Community as a body to ensure the participation of citizens and civil-society organizations, although no specific functions related to disaster recovery appear to be assigned to this entity.<sup>110</sup> The main functions of the Social Table are the following:

- to propose the development of actions in matters of civil protection and emergency management;
- to promote awareness raising initiatives for the general population on prevention, self-protection and the actions of citizens in emergency and catastrophe situations;
- to be aware of the legislative and regulatory actions carried out in matters of civil protection and emergency management by the Ministry responsible for the matter; and
- to have representation in the Civil Protection Commission of the Valencian Community.<sup>111</sup>

In addition, the competent authorities of the Valencian Community, responsible for civil protection, may sign collaboration agreements in order to regulate the participation of other public or private entities in disaster management. For instance, the Valencian Government signed, in 2017, a collaboration agreement with the Spanish Red Cross to define the complementarity and subsidiarity of the resources of both entities in emergency response operations. 112

The auxiliary role of the Spanish Red Cross in humanitarian action is further recognized in the Valencian Civil Protection Law, which provides that it is one of the main collaborating entities in civil protection. 113 More specifically, the Spanish Red Cross is responsible for, among other things, the protection and relief of people affected by accidents, catastrophes, epidemics and other risks. 114 Thus, it is considered a collaborating entity of the National Civil Protection System and may contribute with its means to actions, where appropriate, through the signing of agreements with the competent authorities. 115 During the 2019 Cold Drop, the Spanish Red Cross formed a Crisis Committee to ensure coordination between the national, regional and provincial Red Cross offices to offer logistical, technical and financial support to the municipal Red Cross offices. Although specific roles and responsibilities for humanitarian actors (such as the Spanish Red Cross) and local communities in disaster recovery do not appear to be clearly set out in the law, the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan is a good example of community engagement in the design and development of a recovery framework.

In terms of coordination, neither the national nor the regional framework appear to legally require actors involved in disaster recovery to meet on a regular basis. Under the framework of the Regeneration Plan, coordination meetings among key recovery actors appear to be held on an ad-hoc basis and based on need. There does not appear to be an established structure or mechanism for such meetings.

## 3. Key issues in disaster recovery in Spain

#### Financing and financial support 3.1



#### **National financing arrangements**

In Spain, the sources of financing for disaster recovery can be domestic, international and private, operating under the principles of complementarity and subsidiarity, as seen in previous disaster recovery operations. The importance and dimensions of the situations that occur in emergencies generally require the contribution and participation of the human and material resources of all public administrations, organizations, companies, and even

individuals. With all these means working in a coordinated manner, the aim is to reduce as much as possible the effects that serious risk situations can have on people, property and the environment. However, it should be noted that the legal framework in Spain (national and regional), including the civil protection laws, the emergency plans and the special plans contain limited provisions on financing.

Under article 156 of the Spanish Constitution, Autonomous Communities enjoy financial autonomy for the exercise of their powers. 116 As per article 158, an allocation is made from the annual State Budget to the Autonomous Communities in proportion to the volume of State services and activities for which they have assumed responsibility, in order to provide a minimum level of basic public services throughout the Spanish territory.<sup>117</sup> Thus, following the Spanish model of regionalized governance, the national State Budget allocates a percentage to finance general civil protection services at national level, 118 while Autonomous Communities have their own annual budgets to finance, among other things, civil protection and emergency management.<sup>119</sup> In terms of specific disaster funds, article 11 of the National Civil Protection Law created an Emergency Prevention Fund, which is managed by the Ministry of the Interior.<sup>120</sup> The main sources of financing for the Fund come from the State's general budgets, however it can only be used to support prevention activities such as risk and vulnerability assessments, risk mappings and awareness campaigns.<sup>121</sup> Therefore, there does not appear to be a dedicated disaster recovery fund in Spain.

The National Civil Protection Law establishes that, whenever there is damage that can be measured in economic terms, the national government facilitates the payment of compensation for property that is covered by public or private insurance schemes. 122 In order to facilitate this, the competent administration, together with insurance entities operating in Spanish territory and the Insurance Compensation Consortium (the Consortium) may exchange relevant data. 123 The Consortium is the government entity, working under the Ministry of Economic Affairs and Digital Transformation, which provides compensation for damage caused to people and property by natural phenomena (and certain other prescribed types of event), on the condition of the affected person having subscribed to a public or private insurance. 124 In addition, economic aid is also granted by the Consortium when personal injuries have occurred, such as death or permanent disability. 125

In addition to the above, when an 'area seriously affected by a civil protection emergency' is declared, specific financial measures for recovery can be adopted including the following:

- financial aid to individuals for damage to their habitual residence and essential items;
- compensation to local companies and businesses for expenses derived from actions that b. cannot be postponed;

- aid for industrial, commercial and service establishments;
- d. subsidies for damage to municipal infrastructure;
- aid for damage to agricultural, livestock, forestry and marine production; and e.
- f. lines of credit subsidized by the Official Credit Institute. 126

It should be noted that financial assistance can also be provided even when an 'area seriously affected by a civil protection emergency' is not declared, as highlighted in the National Civil Protection Law. 127 However, in either case, the period for which financial assistance is available following a disaster is not clearly specified.



#### Valencian financing and the 2019 Cold Drop

As stated above, Autonomous Communities are responsible for financing civil protection activities within their own territory. The Statutes of Autonomy of the Valencian Community outline the general sources of financing of the Valencian Treasury, which are made up of, among other things: the income from the region's assets and other private rights, legacies, donations and subsidies; regional taxes, rates and special contributions; the income from

taxes transferred by the State; allocations and subsidies charged to the General State Budgets; the income from the Interterritorial Compensation Fund; the amount collected from fines and sanctions; and the income from European Union funds. 128

Based on the desktop research conducted, it has not been possible to determine the percentage of the annual budget of the Valencian Community allocated to civil protection. The Post-Emergency Office appears to be the competent authority responsible for managing the provision of financial aid to affected persons in post-disaster settings.<sup>129</sup> More specifically, the Post-Emergency Office: centralizes aid applications addressed to the Valencian Government; establishes the protocols for informing the population about the aid and the approval processes; promotes the necessary agreements with other administrations for the management of aid; and carries out the monitoring and evaluation of all actions for the return to normality, including granting of aid to affected households. 130

Following the 2019 Cold Drop, the national government declared the affected communities as an 'area seriously affected by a civil protection emergency' and adopted a number of emergency measures to facilitate the recovery through Decree 11/2019. These measures included aid aimed at mitigating personal injuries, material damage to housing and property, and damage to industrial, commercial, agricultural, maritime, fishing, tourist, and other service establishments.<sup>131</sup> It is relevant to mention that these measures are stipulated by Decree 307/2005, which regulates the types of aid that can be provided in response to emergency situations of a catastrophic nature, and specifies that the main financial source of this aid comes from the general national budget. 132 It should also be noted that the granting of this aid is subsidiary to any other damage coverage system, public or private, of which those affected may be beneficiaries, being available only whenever such systems do not cover all the damage caused. 133 Aid requests are processed and coordinated by the National Government's Delegations and Sub-Delegations in the Autonomous Communities. 134

In addition, the Valencian Community adopted, through Decree 197/2019, the regulatory bases and the procedures for granting of urgent aid to the affected municipalities. The main beneficiaries of the aid measures provided in this Decree were the affected municipalities within Valencian territory, 135 and the maximum global amount of aid derived from this Decree went up to 10 million euros. 136 The amounts granted by this Decree were considered direct aid to cover actions that could not be postponed, carried out at the time of the emergency or immediately after, with the purpose of restoring essential public services to guarantee the life and safety of people, rather than as aid for the long-term recovery. 137 Therefore, these provisions were established for the immediate or early recovery from the 2019 Cold Drop.

In addition to this government financial assistance to the municipalities, the consultations with key informants revealed that, during the emergency and early recovery phase, there was a significant wave of solidarity. Donations included both financial and in-kind assistance. Managing the huge amount of in-kind donations made by private donors to the administrations and to civil protection actors – such as the Spanish Red Cross – posed a logistical challenge, becoming somewhat counterproductive due to the large amount of donations that did not correspond to the needs of the affected people. According to one key informant, excessive and uninformed solidarity can, in fact, take place due to a lack of recovery planning and a centralized information-sharing system for actors to notify donors of the affected peoples' needs.

In terms of medium- and long-term recovery from the 2019 Cold Drop, the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan is the key guiding instrument. As explained above, the Regeneration Plan consists of four strategic lines of action, each one of which includes a number of key proposed actions. Given the framework of this Plan is quite extensive, covering a wide range of sectors which needed to recover from the 2019 Cold Drop, the financing of the plan varies depending on the action and the strategic line. For instance, the financing for the Regeneration Plan can come from the national, autonomous or municipal administrations, from EU funds, <sup>138</sup> or from public-private partnerships. <sup>139</sup>

#### 3.2 Assessment, planning, monitoring and evaluation



Assessment, planning, monitoring and evaluation are critical components in the disaster recovery phase, contributing to the identification of actions to be carried out to meet the needs of the affected people, as well as to ensure their appropriate implementation. However, while the procedures for flood risk assessments are defined in Decree 903/2010, 140 there are limited provisions in the reviewed instruments relating to post-disaster needs assessments and to monitoring and evaluation methodologies.

The only provision found in the National Civil Protection Law on post-disaster assessments is related to damage assessments to be carried out in order to determine economic needs. This is established in terms of article 21, which states that material damage needs to be capable of being measured in economic terms in order to be covered by any government financial assistance, and that the quantification of such damage is done by specialized agencies or by the technical services of the Public Administrations.<sup>141</sup> In addition, the National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risks comprises a series of action plans covering different areas of action. Among them is the Plan on Mapping and Information of Disaster Areas with Aerial Means, coordinated by the Ministry of the Interior, which seeks to gather information on the damage caused by a flood as quickly and effectively as possible, to evaluate the needs and facilitate speedy decision-making processes. 142 To this end, this plan contemplates the inspection and classification of critical infrastructure and buildings of special importance that are at risk, and the identification of whether they should be repaired, reinforced or demolished (depending on the level of damage sustained and the danger they present).143

Although post-disaster needs assessments do not appear to be legally required by Spanish law, the Valencian Civil Protection Law identifies the Post-Emergency Office as a key actor supporting municipalities in conducting post-disaster needs assessments and evaluation of recovery activities. These activities include, among other things, the collection of information on damage caused and people affected, as well as the monitoring and follow-up of all actions implemented for the return to normality.<sup>144</sup> More specifically, the Post-Emergency Office: evaluates the needs and aid requests aimed at re-establishing normality after an emergency;145 requests from the provincial and municipal administrations affected, as well as from the different ministries, information on the impacts and the

economic needs for rehabilitation; prepares a damages report; and proposes a recovery plan. 146 It is, therefore, up to the municipalities to identify their specific needs to recover and rehabilitate the infrastructures they own, the damage to private property of the inhabitants of their municipality and the estimate of the economic amount necessary for their recovery, and to provide this information to the Post-Emergency Office. 147

It should also be noted that damage assessment processes should take into consideration a number of categories of damage caused by floods, as provided in the Valencian Special Plan Against Flood Risk (2018). These damage categories include the following:

- direct damage, meaning damage to property and infrastructure, as well as the costs of intervention, evacuation of affected populations, emergency supplies, etc.;
- indirect damage, which can be difficult to assess, such as the damage caused by the temporary interruption of infrastructure and public services on populations not directly affected by the flood, or secondary damages caused by the interruption of economic activity; and
- intangible damage that cannot be translated into monetary terms, linked to social and cultural disruption caused by the alteration of living conditions in the affected areas. 148

As per the Valencian Civil Protection Law, which establishes the framework guiding the development of civil protection plans at municipal level, municipalities are legally required to adopt a municipal emergency plan within three years from the entry into force of this law, as well as municipal special plans within five years. 149 Under article 29, territorial emergency plans at the regional, provincial and municipal level, as well as special plans, must be reviewed every six years. These emergency plans should include the recovery phase. The preparation of dedicated recovery plans does not appear to be legally required in Spain, nor does there appear to be a defined methodology for recovery planning.

Following the 2019 Cold Drop, several actors carried out post-disaster assessments based on their scope of action. These included European, national and autonomous meteorological agencies, the competent Ministries, and the Spanish Red Cross. However, based on the desktop research conducted, it has not been possible to locate a centralized post-disaster needs assessment which gathered all the information in one document, nor has it been possible to locate aggregated data on the damage caused and the needs to be met in the affected areas. Examining all the sectoral assessments separately would exceed the scope of this report, requiring further research.

The 2019 Cold Drop highlighted the need to promote resilience building in the area of Vega Baja to better resist the effects of future floods, given that it is one of the most vulnerable territories in the Valencian Community, and that current climate models indicate that extreme weather events may occur more frequently in the coming decades. 150 In addition, based on consultations with key informants, the lack of municipal emergency plans in the most affected municipalities exacerbated the devastating consequences of the 2019 Cold Drop due to scarce preparedness and multisectoral planning for such a massive disaster. To this we must add that, according to one key informant, the Automatic Hydrological Information System (Sistema Automático de Información Hidrológica or SAIH) – a government platform responsible for capturing, transmitting, processing and presenting in real time the available data on the hydrological public domain - experienced outages during the peak of the 2019 Cold Drop, therefore hindering access to real time information to plan an adequate response. Moreover, communication channels for coordination among different actors collapsed due to the large amount of people using the same channels at the same time.

As discussed above, in 2020, the Valencian Government developed the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan in close collaboration with citizens and specialized working groups. The Regeneration Plan serves as a recovery plan for the 2019 Cold Drop and also a framework for building resilience to future disasters, pursuing a more sustainable development model, 151 and encouraging the preparation of municipal emergency plans.

#### 3.3 Repair and reconstruction of housing and infrastructure



#### Relevant national instruments

The repair and reconstruction of housing and infrastructure are among the key recovery activities to be carried out in post-disaster settings as human recovery cannot take place without the physical recovery of housing and infrastructure. It should be noted that infrastructure includes (but is not limited to) roads, bridges, electricity networks, hospitals, schools, community centres, parks and green areas. As will be discussed in this section, there

are some provisions relevant to disaster recovery in the legal instruments relating to construction and territorial planning. In terms of civil protection laws, the provisions relating to the repair of housing and infrastructure are generally scarce, although the National Civil Protection Strategy promotes strengthening the links between civil protection plans and the instruments for land use planning and urban development. 152 This is further addressed in the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan.

In Spain, housing, urban planning and territorial organization are among the areas of exclusive competence of the Autonomous Communities<sup>153</sup> and, therefore, lawmaking in this area is exclusively conducted by the autonomous governments. Autonomous Communities develop their own laws and standards in the matter without intervention from the national government and, in turn, municipalities prepare their own urban plans based on the regional laws and standards.

Land management in Spain is governed more generally by Decree 7/2015, the Land and Urban Rehabilitation Law, which serves as the framework for the entire Spanish territory. It guarantees equality in the exercise of rights and in the fulfillment of constitutional duties related to the land, as well as a sustainable, competitive and efficient development of the urban environment by promoting actions that lead to the rehabilitation of buildings and the regeneration of existing urban structures, therefore ensuring the constitutional right of access to decent and adequate housing. 154 Although this law introduced basic principles linked to sustainability into urban planning, it is silent on the reconstruction and rehabilitation of infrastructure affected by disasters or civil protection emergencies. However, it recognizes the need to consider the principle of prevention of natural risks and serious accidents in land use planning, such as those derived from extreme weather events and floods, among other things, which can have serious impacts on infrastructure and essential public services. 155

Regarding the National Civil Protection Law, only a brief mention appears to be made to the repair and reconstruction of infrastructure after a disaster as a measure to be carried out from the immediate response phase and into the recovery phase, for which special financial assistance is to be provided under certain requirements. The Law does not, however, establish specific procedures to promote resilience in the recovery phase, or to expedite the reconstruction, such as fast-track approval processes or waivers and exemptions of certain requirements. Nonetheless, article 16 provides that, during immediate emergency response operations, it is vital to carry out the initial repair of damage to restore essential services and infrastructure to meet the basic needs of the affected population. 156 This provision maintains the necessary coherence with the national security and critical infrastructure protection systems, established by Law 8/2011, which ensures coordination among the competent authorities to protect critical infrastructure. 157 In addition, the National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk highlights the need for early recovery actions such as the inspection of state buildings and infrastructures, the adaptation of land transport routes, both urban and interurban, the repair of the most urgent damage, and the restoration of essential services, including drinking water supply, electricity, water sanitation, telecommunications, as well as clean-up and rehabilitation of housing. 158 Similarly, the need to inspect, clean and repair critical infrastructure in the aftermath of a disaster is briefly addressed in the Valencian Special Plan Against Flood Risk. 159

Furthermore, the Disaster Risk Management Framework (DRM Framework) 2021 offers a summarized and non-exhaustive view of the organizational framework for DRM and climate change adaptation in Spain, reflecting the coherence and coordination between the different administrations involved, as well as the existing planning and management instruments. 160 This document recognizes that the design and construction of new buildings, as well as the adaptation or modernization of existing buildings to make them more resilient to floods, coastal phenomena and extreme weather events, can play an important role in mitigating the damage caused by natural hazards and in accelerating the recovery process. 161 Also, it highlights that traditional disaster recovery solutions often recreate pre-disaster situations, thereby continuing to contribute to future disaster-related issues. 162 Moreover, relocation is considered a measure that breaks this cycle as it reduces the exposure of communities to risks by relocating them to sites not prone to such recurring risks. However, relocations are not commonly used as a risk mitigation measure as they are important decisions that must be made on a case-by-case basis, in consultation with the affected population, and the cost can be significant compared to other protection measures.<sup>163</sup>

In 2010, the Ministry of Housing prepared an evaluative study about sustainability in Spanish urban planning. The purpose of this document was to serve as a report and guide, providing a set of proposals for action to achieve greater sustainability in the field of urban planning. Among the main issues identified in this report is the fact that contemporary Spanish urban planning is highly focused on development, devoted above all to the creation and expansion of cities rather than regulating how and what to build. 164 This has been exacerbated by, among other things, the lack of strategic environmental assessments in territorial and urban planning processes, 165 although they are legally required by the Land and Urban Rehabilitation Law. 166

Thus, urban growth, which has facilitated the country's economic growth, is one of its hallmarks, both internally and internationally.<sup>167</sup> Undoubtedly, urban growth is still necessary, but today it also seems clear that urban planning must respond to the requirements of sustainable development, minimizing the negative impacts of such growth and focusing on the regeneration of existing cities. The European Union insists on this through its Territorial Strategy, which proposes a compact city model and warns of the serious drawbacks of dispersed or disorderly urbanization, 168 including environmental impacts, social segregation and economic inefficiency. 169 This is especially important for areas with high exposure to disaster risks, such as the Vega Baja territory, where sustainable urban planning models could be used to reduce the vulnerability of existing infrastructure, as well as to improve the resilience of communities to future disasters.

#### **Relevant Valencian Community instruments**

Currently, the main legal instrument governing territorial organization and urban planning in the Valencian Community is Decree 1/2021 (Valencian Urban Planning Law). This instrument aims to guide and regulate the territorial planning of the Valencian Community, as well as urban activity, the rational use of land and the conservation of the natural environment, from a gendersensitive and inclusive perspective. 170 To this end, it classifies land into three

categories: urban land, buildable land and non-buildable land. 171 It should be noted that non-buildable land only refers to land in rural areas, 172 exclusively dedicated for buildings and facilities necessary for agricultural and forestry activity, and is subject to strict legal requirements to ensure environmental protection.<sup>173</sup> Under article 9, territorial and urban planning criteria should ensure spaces free of construction next to the hydraulic public infrastructure, along its entire length, as well as in areas with high risk of flooding, avoiding new urban developments in such areas.<sup>174</sup> It should be noted that this revised version of the Valencian Urban Planning Law was not in force at the time of the 2019 Cold Drop. It has not been possible to ascertain whether the 2019 Cold Drop catalyzed the revision of this text.

The repair and reconstruction of infrastructure in post-disaster settings does not appear to be generally addressed in the normative framework for urban planning and territorial organization. The Valencian Urban Planning Law only refers to the improvement of infrastructure in the recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic, serving as an example of ad-hoc measures to build resilience of infrastructure following an emergency. More specifically, it states that, due to the health emergency resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic, improvement and expansion works are to be executed for: domestic and industrial waste management facilities declared an essential service; and domestic waste recovery services for which European funding is available for reconstruction from the COVID-19 health crisis. 175

The Valencian Urban Planning Law integrates the concept of sustainable territorial and urban development, <sup>176</sup> with the aim of improving the quality of people's lives in urban and rural areas, promoting the sustainable management of the urban environment and risk prevention. 177 Climate change is also identified as a cross-cutting issue to be considered in urban planning in order to promote the adaptation of existing infrastructure. 178 Although these concepts are key to increasing the resilience of housing and infrastructure to disaster risks and climate change, their link to disaster recovery is not clearly set out.

One of the most significant milestones in urban planning in the Valencian Community is the Territorial Action Plan for Flood Risk Prevention in the Valencian Community (PATRICOVA), adopted in 2003 by the Valencian Government, and revised and approved more recently in 2015 through Decree 201/2015. This instrument is part of the planning structure for natural and manmade territorial risks, comprising a series of plans dedicated to each type of risk. Essentially, the PATRICOVA was developed as a basic tool for land management to avoid construction works in flood-prone areas, which were identified through studies of river basins, cartography and historical data. 179 The PATRICOVA was the first territorial plan to explicitly prohibit construction and limit activity in flood-prone areas, making them subject to previous risk assessments and establishing restrictive legal processes for the approval of construction in such areas, among other measures. 180

Prior to the adoption of the PATRICOVA, the normative framework in the Valencian Community was not as restrictive, which led to extensive urban development in flood-prone zones, including areas adjacent to the Segura River. Following the 2019 Cold Drop, it became clear that the devastating effects experienced were, to a large extent, due to the occupation of the traditional course of the river with buildings and construction of all types. It should be noted that some of the infrastructure located adjacent to the Segura River, and which was damaged during the 2019 Cold Drop, included critical infrastructure such as hospitals. For example, the Vega Baja Hospital in the Orihuela municipality had to be evacuated because it was completely flooded. According to numerous media reports, this has raised concerns during recent events given that many municipalities in the most vulnerable areas, such as the area of Vega Baja, pre-date the PATRICOVA. 181 As PATRICOVA does not apply retrospectively, it does not apply to buildings that were constructed prior to its entry into force, although their adaptation is recommended. However, guidelines provided by the PATRICOVA to adapt existing infrastructure in flood-prone areas are focused on drainage, sewage and irrigation systems rather than on public buildings or housing. Notwithstanding the recommendations of the PATRICOVA, which promote the revision and adaptation of existing infrastructure, 182 as well as the establishment of mechanisms for the adaptation of future buildings to reduce risks in flood-prone areas, it has not been possible to ascertain whether PATRICOVA applies to the post-disaster reconstruction of housing and infrastructure that was built before PATRICOVA was introduced.

It should be noted that neither of the two main instruments comprising the Valencian urban planning framework — the Valencian Urban Planning Law and PATRICOVA — appear to specifically address the process for repair and reconstruction of housing and infrastructure in post-disaster settings, or assistance mechanisms for the relocation of households to lower risk areas. Instead, they provide more general provisions on urban planning to ensure the safety of the population, risk prevention in vulnerable areas, environmental protection, as well as the sustainable development of urban and rural areas.

#### 3.4 Housing and infrastructure during the 2019 Cold Drop



Following the floods caused by the 2019 Cold Drop, Decree 11/2019 established emergency financial measures to alleviate personal injuries and material damage to property, among many other things. 183 These grants could be awarded in the event of: the total destruction of habitual residence; less serious damages that do not affect the structure of the habitual residence; and damage to basic household goods that have been affected in the habitual residence. 184

However, grants were only available if one of the members of the family or cohabitation unit who resided in the damaged property was also the owner of the property. Furthermore, for the purposes of these aid measures, only damages that were caused directly and decisively by the catastrophic event were covered.<sup>185</sup> In addition, it should be noted that habitual residence means the effective, continuous and permanent residence address of the family or cohabitation unit.<sup>186</sup> Family or economic co-habitation units are defined as the person or group of people who reside in the same house, united by blood or by any other relationship that implies co-responsibility or economic dependence.<sup>187</sup> Given that it was necessary to prove ownership to receive financial assistance for the repair or reconstruction of damaged houses, any document that demonstrates such ownership, such as receipts for payment of property tax or other documents of a similar nature, would be accepted as sufficient evidence. 188

The processes for households to request and be approved to receive financial aid to recover from any type of emergency are stipulated by Decree 307/2005. Given the beneficiaries are commonly family or cohabitation units, and based on the desktop research conducted, the approach that best describes the repair and reconstruction of households following the 2019 Cold Drop appears to be owner-driven reconstruction, where the government provides cash transfers to households that meet specific requirements. This has been confirmed by the key informants, who explained that a significant number of households received financial assistance, channeled through the Valencian Government, to repair their damaged houses. However, as the government financial assistance was only granted a few months after the 2019 Cold Drop, many households proceeded to repair their houses through private insurance coverage or using their own means.

According to one key informant, the intensive occupation of flood-prone areas, combined with insufficient maintenance of hydraulic infrastructure and of the Segura River itself, aggravated the damage caused by the 2019 Cold Drop. Hydraulic infrastructure such as dams, retaining walls, channelling and drainage systems can be used to reduce flood risk. However, while some such infrastructure was in place, it proved to be insufficient and, moreover, in some instances it had only been partially maintained. During the 2019 Cold Drop, retaining walls broke, thereby releasing large volumes of water. The Segura River itself had also been insufficiently maintained with a large amount of reeds and branches. High volumes of wastewater were discharged into the Segura River during the 2019 Cold Drop due to the structure of existing drainage systems, which greatly increased the volume of water, led to the collapse of bridges, and made it more difficult to contain the water course, therefore causing extensive flooding. 189 Finally, some transport infrastructure was not designed with climatic and environmental risk factors in mind, which also aggravated the flooding. For example, some highways and train tracks created a dam effect, leading to their own destruction and to sudden and extensive flooding in adjacent areas.

According to the key informants, there are many underlying reasons for these issues. One reason is a lack of resources to maintain and improve existing infrastructure, as well as to construct new infrastructure to prevent and reduce disaster risk and protect human life in flood-prone areas. Another reason is the governance structure for the public infrastructure domain. In line with the Spanish model of governance, the public infrastructure domain is divided in three: the public hydraulic infrastructure, which is the responsibility of the National Government, acting through the Hydrographic Confederation

for each river; infrastructure in green and non-buildable areas, which is the responsibility of the Valencian Government and governed by the PATRICOVA; and infrastructure in urban centres, which is managed by the local authorities. Coordination challenges can arise when these three levels of government have responsibility over infrastructure in the same flood-prone territory. This is the case for the Vega Baja territory where the Segura River, which falls within the competence of the Hydrographic Confederation of the Segura River (Confederación Hidrográfica del Segura), 190 crosses urban centres and buildable and non-buildable areas.

In order to face these challenges, the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan promotes a framework aligned with the 'build back better' principle. Overall, the vision of the Regeneration Plan is to turn the catastrophe into an opportunity to promote a resilient environment that favours the economic and social regeneration of Vega Baja, while promoting territorial development that is respectful of the environment, prepares for future disasters and prevents or minimizes construction in high-risk areas.<sup>191</sup> To this end, the Valencian Government has been highly committed to the repair, reconstruction and, most importantly, the improvement of existing infrastructure, investing more than 100 million euros in this area. 192 lt should be noted that the term 'infrastructure' under the Regeneration Plan applies broadly to hydraulic, agricultural and green infrastructure, communication networks, roads and transport.

A key point addressed in the Regeneration Plan, under strategic line one, is the clean-up, repair and improvement of existing hydraulic infrastructure. To this end, the Regeneration Plan proposes to build channeling and sustainable drainage systems to separate rainwater from wastewater in urban areas, aiming to reduce the volume of wastewater discharged into the Segura River and also to reduce the pollutant load emitted into the natural environment. 193 Other related actions contemplated in the Regeneration Plan include the construction of retaining dams and pipes to channel the water coming down from the mountains away from urban areas, and the improvement of wastewater treatment and its reuse for agriculture. 194

Furthermore, the Regeneration Plan includes, through strategic line four, several actions aimed at providing greater protection to vulnerable groups, especially in terms of housing, as well as raising awareness of disaster and climate change risks in the Vega Baja territory. 195 The actions mainly focus on improving the public transport network and developing a virtual guide for reducing the vulnerability of buildings to floods in order to promote a resilient housing model adapted to the environment and to the specific risk level. This digital tool should constitute an agile and dynamic platform that allows the study and analysis of methods and solutions for the prevention of damage, as well as the improvement of resilience in existing buildings. 196 Notwithstanding all these specific actions proposed in the Regeneration Plan, it has not been possible to determine the level of implementation of these projects. Evaluating the practical implementation of this framework would require further research, through extensive interviews and consultations with government officials, affected communities and other stakeholders.

#### 3.5 Mental health and psychosocial support



Under the Spanish Constitution, the right to life, physical and moral integrity of every individual, 197 and the right to health protection and to healthcare 198 are recognized as fundamental human rights. The provision of mental health and psychosocial support in post-disaster settings is, however, barely addressed in the national and regional civil protection frameworks. The National Civil Protection Law identifies psychosocial support as one of the key activities in immediate emergency response operations (but does not

mention it in relation to the recovery phase), 199 while the Valencian Civil Protection Law does not

contain any provisions relating to psychosocial support. In terms of the special plans, the National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk highlights that, in the event of an emergency, citizen service centers are set up to provide psychosocial support, among other things.<sup>200</sup> The phase and operating period of such centers is, however, not clearly specified. The Valencian Special Plan Against Flood Risk and the Regeneration Plan do not address psychosocial support.

As the Valencian Community holds exclusive competence in the area of social services, as in health care,<sup>201</sup> it has developed its own legal framework for the provision of inclusive social assistance within its territory, namely Law 3/2019. The provisions established by this law apply to emergency situations, which are identified as those derived from accidents, catastrophes or states of vulnerability and lack of social protection, in accordance with the applicable regulations on civil protection and emergency management.<sup>202</sup> In such cases, social emergencies may arise, requiring immediate action by professional teams of social services to avoid an aggravation or deterioration of a situation of vulnerability.<sup>203</sup> Actions in situations of social emergencies have priority over any other action and are implemented as long as the emergency persists.<sup>204</sup> Specific actions carried out by the public system of social services in the Valencian Community include virtual personalized attention and psychosocial and socio-educational care, which comprises a number of interventions of an interdisciplinary and comprehensive nature. These include, for instance, psychological care, case-by-case monitoring, and educational and social support for individuals, families or cohabitation units, provided free for all citizens. 205 However, it should be noted that the link between the provision of social services and disaster recovery activities is not clearly set out in the law.

The 2019 Cold Drop had a huge psychological impact on the affected population, as reported by the Spanish Red Cross (SRC), who played a vital role in the provision of mental health and psychosocial support. The impact of the SRC interventions in Vega Baja has been reflected in a short documentary film called The Footprint of the Water (La Marca del Agua), gathering a number of interviews of affected families and SRC staff. The SRC managed to collect more than half a million euros in the province of Alicante, which was used to carry out more than 1,640 interventions.<sup>206</sup> In total, the solidarity actions of the SRC have reached more than 900 homes over the two years following the 2019 Cold Drop, with nearly 1,400 goods delivered to homes, including furniture, electrical appliances and other types of in-kind assistance, and financial aid provided for rental payments.<sup>207</sup> Moreover, at the time of the floods, SRC staff paid visits to affected households in order to identify psychological and material needs, which allowed them to assist those in need. Based on consultations with key informants, psychosocial support was provided face-to-face and through a dedicated phone line for a year and a half after the floods (until March 30th, 2021). Psychosocial support was provided by the SRC to more than 300 affected households.<sup>208</sup> Another initiative of the SRC to support the recovery of affected populations was to carry out educational workshops in schools located in some of the affected municipalities in the Vega Baja area. As the 2019 Cold Drop had a significant psychological impact on children, the SRC identified that it was essential to address children's mental health needs, and to prepare them for future floods by teaching them basic concepts (such as 'DANA' or 'cold drop'), the different phases of an emergency, how to act during an emergency, and how to manage the emergency from a psychological perspective. The main challenge experienced during this period was the overlap between the recovery actions from the 2019 Cold Drop and the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic. This was due to the emergence of new humanitarian needs caused by the pandemic. Strict movement restrictions and protracted guarantine periods also posed a challenge to the continuity of recovery actions, forcing SRC staff to adapt to the new circumstances.

#### 3.6 Education and livelihoods



A critical step in disaster recovery is for children to resume their schooling and for adults to resume their livelihoods. The need for schooling to resume as soon as possible following a disaster is not explicitly addressed in the national or regional civil protection framework. However, the national law on education, namely Law 2/2006, was modified by Law 3/2020 to include a provision recognizing the need to develop a contingency plan within the education sector to face emergency situations. More specifically, it proposes

that the Ministry of Education, in collaboration with the educational administrations, should define a contingency planning model to ensure continuity in schooling, in order to guarantee the right to education of students under any circumstances.<sup>209</sup> This Plan should include organizational and operational aspects and, where appropriate, the participation of members of the educational community in the mitigation and response to the emergency situation.<sup>210</sup> Despite this framework for contingency planning, it has not been possible to locate a general contingency plan for the education sector at the national or regional level. Nonetheless, the Ministry of Education and the autonomous governments have shown, over the past three years, strong leadership in managing the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on education.

In terms of restoring economic activity and livelihoods after the occurrence of a disaster, the National Civil Protection Law establishes, under article 24, a number of actions to enable economic recovery. For instance, lines of credit can be opened and subsidized by the Official Credit Institute, and fiscal measures are provided to a number of beneficiaries in order to alleviate economic hardship due to the emergency.<sup>211</sup> These measures include, among many other things: reduction of the tax on economic activity for companies whose premises or goods have been damaged, or who need to relocate or temporarily close; exemption from the real estate tax fee; and a moratorium of up to one year without interest in the payment of Social Security contributions of companies and self-employed workers who suffered damages.<sup>212</sup>

The special plans against flood risk at national and regional level do not appear to make provision for the restoration of economic activity as they exclusively focus on early recovery actions. However, the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan sets out a framework for long-term economic recovery and development in the area of Vega Baja. Under strategic line three, the plan aims to promote a resilient ecosystem that favors regenerative economic development, with special emphasis placed on agriculture, tourism, trade and industry, cultural heritage and technology.<sup>213</sup>

#### **Environmental protection and waste management**



The civil protection laws at national and regional level recognize that civil protection and emergency management encompass all actions aimed at the protection of people, goods and the environment.<sup>214</sup> However, none of the instruments reviewed explicitly set out measures to prevent environmental damage, or to restore and strengthen the environment during disaster recovery operations. To the contrary, Law 21/2013 on environmental assessments establishes that plans or programs relating to national defense

or civil protection are excluded from the application of strategic environmental impact assessments.<sup>215</sup> This is further supported by the Valencian Urban Planning Law, which establishes that plans relating to civil protection are excluded from environmental and territorial evaluation procedures.<sup>216</sup> Following the 2019 Cold Drop, Decree 11/2019 established that the exemption from strategic environmental impact assessments for repair or rehabilitation of infrastructure, equipment or facilities should be determined by agreement of the Council of Ministers.<sup>217</sup> There appears, however, to be no record of the Council of Minsters having made a decision on this matter.

In terms of disaster waste management, the civil protection and emergency management framework does not appear to make specific provision for this issue. In Spain, the current legal framework for waste management is regulated by Law 7/2022. More specifically, the purpose of this law is to establish the legal regime for the prevention, production and management of waste and contaminated soils.<sup>218</sup> Under article 89, the deposit of waste in landfills and its incineration are subject to tax payments, except when ordered by public authorities in situations of force majeure, extreme necessity or catastrophe, in which case there is a tax exemption.<sup>219</sup>

Under the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan, environmental protection is not addressed as a specific line of action, but rather as an inherent aspect of the plan and a cross-cutting issue to be considered under each strategic line. Many of the activities contemplated under strategic line one of the Regeneration Plan serve not only to reduce flood risk but also to promote environmental and waste management outcomes. For example, the construction of drainage systems to separate rainwater from wastewater in urban areas will reduce the pollutant load emitted into the natural environment. Equally, the construction of retaining walls, dams and pipes to channel water coming from the mountains away from urban areas will reduce waste in urban areas, as water from the mountains typically carries solid elements (stones, vegetation, waste) into urban areas.<sup>220</sup>

The Regeneration Plan also includes other measures specifically dedicated to environmental protection and waste management. It identifies the need to invest in improving wastewater treatment and its reutilization for agricultural activities.<sup>221</sup> It also highlights the need to improve, in the medium term, the reduction of floating solid waste in the wastewater networks,<sup>222</sup> and to promote recycling and adequate waste management overall in the long term.<sup>223</sup> Further, the Regeneration Plan identifies three additional actions to be carried out to capture floating urban waste, including plastics. These include:

- the placement and maintenance of grids in the irrigation ditches to prevent urban waste from reaching the river;
- the recovery and installation of floating screens at the mouth of the river to prevent waste from the river reaching the sea; and
- the installation of bins near the river to reduce littering.<sup>224</sup>

#### 3.8 Protection and inclusion of vulnerable groups



Protection mechanisms for especially vulnerable groups are key to guaranteeing human recovery in post-disaster settings. For the purpose of this section, the term "vulnerable groups" is used to refer to women and girls, older people, children, people experiencing illness or disability, marginalized racial and ethnic groups, migrants, and sexual or gender minorities. The National Civil Protection Strategy promotes improving the care of people in a situation of special vulnerability for social or personal reasons, identifying this as a variable to be considered both in the preparation of action protocols and

in the training of civil protection agents.<sup>225</sup> In addition, the National Civil Protection Law highlights that all civil protection actions are carried out under the principle of equality, taking into account the different strengths and vulnerabilities of people.<sup>226</sup> As per article 2, vulnerability is defined as the characteristic of a group of people or goods that makes them susceptible to being affected to a greater or lesser degree by a disaster.<sup>227</sup> However, neither the civil protection laws (national and regional), the National Strategy, nor the special plans against flood risk (national and regional) appear to establish increased protection measures for vulnerable groups or for sexual and gender-based violence (SGBV) prevention measures for disaster-affected communities.

At the autonomous level, the Valencian Government has adopted several instruments to prevent and combat SGBV. These instruments include Law 7/2012, establishing the legal regime to fight against SGBV, and the Valencian Strategy Against Sexual and Gender-Based Violence 2021-2025. Notwithstanding this dedicated SGBV prevention and response framework in the Valencian Community, SGBV in emergency and post-disaster settings does not appear to be explicitly addressed or regulated. During the recovery from the 2019 Cold Drop, protection and SGBV considerations were integrated into the Spanish Red Cross' activities. To this end, the Spanish Red Cross identified potential vulnerabilities in order to adequately address them. However, dedicated programs for SGBV prevention were not established by the Spanish Red Cross as the needs assessments conducted did not reflect a need for it, in comparison to the response to the COVID-19 pandemic, and during the quarantine period, where SGBV increased exponentially.

#### Sustainable development, disaster risk reduction and climate change 3.9 adaptation



During disaster recovery efforts, linking the actions implemented to long-term sustainable development, while promoting climate change adaptation (CCA) and disaster risk reduction (DRR) remains a significant challenge in Spain. The National Civil Protection Law recognizes that coordination is essential for the efficient and harmonious functioning of the civil protection system and for optimizing its resources, and that it is critical that all actions and means are primarily aimed at permanently and sustainably reducing risks and

vulnerabilities, as well as increasing individual and collective capacity to react to future emergencies.<sup>228</sup> While article 10 promotes DRR as key to guaranteeing the efficiency of society's response to emergencies in a manner that is compatible with social and economic sustainability, the extent to which this applies to the recovery process is not clearly specified.<sup>229</sup> Similarly, article 7 of the Valencian Civil Protection Law provides that the different administrations involved in civil protection are responsible for promoting actions aimed at reducing future risks and preventing catastrophes.<sup>230</sup>

Building resilience to adapt to the effects of climate change is broadly addressed in the National Civil Protection Strategy. This document recognizes that the ultimate objective of civil protection, as an instrument of public security, is to protect people and property, guaranteeing an adequate response to all types of emergencies and catastrophes, considering the different risk enhancing factors – such as climate change – and the need to strengthen community resilience.<sup>231</sup> Among the strategic lines of action in the National Strategy is updating post-emergency instruments, with an approach based on strengthening society to be increasingly resilient in the face of disasters by, for instance, promoting self-protection and resilience behaviours.<sup>232</sup> In addition, the National Strategy encourages revising and updating the civil protection framework with the aim of ensuring and enhancing policy and legislative coherence with existing instruments on CCA.<sup>233</sup> Thus, based on the desktop research conducted, CCA and DRR measures are promoted by civil protection instruments, but not legally required to be integrated into disaster recovery processes.

In contrast to the general civil protection instruments discussed above, the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan promotes an approach to recovery focused on building resilience to the effects of climate change to prevent future risks, while contributing to the implementation of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) of the UN 2030 Agenda. The Plan is, therefore, a good example of a recovery instrument which recognises and promotes the synergies between civil protection and development actors, and between disaster recovery, DRR, CCA and sustainable development. More specifically, the Regeneration Plan aims to use the recovery from the 2019 Cold Drop as an opportunity to guide the Vega Baja territory towards a more sustainable and innovative economic development model, increasing environmental

standards, and relying on innovation and technology while promoting economic growth in sectors such as water quality, clean energy, sustainable transport and housing, green tourism, circular economy and local agriculture.<sup>234</sup> These actions are proposed under strategic lines two and three of the Regeneration Plan, which focus on the climate emergency and economic development. A key aspect of the Plan that promotes the integration of sustainable development, CCA and DRR into the recovery process is the development of a framework with short-, medium- and long-term actions. This is essential as it enables long-term thinking in short-term actions.

In addition, there are other policy documents currently in place dedicated to DRR, CCA and development which refer to disaster recovery. As mentioned in previous sections, the Disaster Risk Management Framework of 2021 recognizes the need to reduce risks and vulnerabilities in order to accelerate the recovery process, especially in terms of infrastructure.<sup>235</sup> Overall, the DRM Framework aims to promoted CCA, risk prevention and resilience to disasters by integrating climate change into risk assessments and planning documents. Also of relevance to CCA is the National Climate Change Adaptation Plan 2021-2030 (Plan Nacional de Adaptación al Cambio Climático or PNACC), which seeks to promote coordinated and coherent action against the effects of climate change in Spain, in order to reduce disaster risks, avoid future damage and create a more resilient economy and society.<sup>236</sup> The PNACC includes many strategic lines of action, including one on disaster risk reduction. This line of action focuses on ensuring coherent management of disaster risks, including the integration of adaptive criteria in policies and measures, as well as in post-disaster actions.<sup>237</sup> The Plan identifies that it is vitally important to incorporate CCA into recovery actions aimed at restoring normality in the affected areas once the immediate response to the emergency has ended.<sup>238</sup>

In terms of development, there are several documents adopted at the national and regional level. At the national level, these include: the National Sustainable Development Strategy 2030, where climate change adaptation is a fundamental element, and is identified as a cross-cutting issue to be addressed in order to guarantee environmental protection and resilient communities;<sup>239</sup> and the Action Plan for the Implementation of the 2030 Agenda.<sup>240</sup> The Valencian Government is also highly committed to the implementation of the SDGs, working in close collaboration with municipalities and cities of the Valencian Community, as well as with universities and civil society organizations.<sup>241</sup> To this end, Law 18/2017 was adopted by the Valencian Government to serve as a framework for international cooperation and sustainable development. However, it should be noted that it has not been possible to locate a development strategy or plan of action for sustainable development at the regional level. Moreover, these national and regional instruments related to development do not explicitly mention disaster recovery as an opportunity to pursue sustainable development.

#### 3.10 Transparency, accountability, fraud and corruption



Working in accordance with the principles of transparency and accountability is key to guaranteeing effective disaster recovery operations. These principles seek to prevent fraud, corruption and the misappropriation of recovery funds, as well as to guarantee beneficiaries' full enjoyment of the assistance provided. Although the documents reviewed do not explicitly address transparency and accountability in the management of funds and resources for recovery, there are more general provisions in the civil protection laws established to ensure

transparency. Article 26 of the National Civil Protection Law establishes that the National Civil Protection System is subject to evaluations and inspections, aiming to contribute to improving the quality of the response of the authorities in the comprehensive management of risks and emergencies.<sup>242</sup> As per article 27, an annual report is to be submitted by the National Council for Civil Protection to the Senate, allowing the effectiveness of the National System to be assessed.<sup>243</sup>

Furthermore, a sanctioning regime is established under the Valencian Civil Protection Law. This regime classifies violations of the provisions according to their severity and establishes corresponding sanctions.<sup>244</sup> Some violations identified include the following:

- failure or refusal to respect the instructions issued by the competent authority in matters of civil protection when an emergency plan is activated;<sup>245</sup>
- failure to mobilize resources or services attached to a civil protection plan activated at the request of the competent civil protection authority;<sup>246</sup>
- any infraction committed during the activation of a civil protection plan that endangers the life or integrity of people and exacerbates the situation of serious collective risk and the consequences of the disaster.<sup>247</sup>

In addition to these civil protection provisions, there are also general criminal law provisions relating to fraud and corruption in the Spanish Criminal Code, approved by Law 10/1995. More specifically, Chapters VIII and IX of the Criminal Code outline the legal regime to prevent fraud and overall abuse of power by the authorities or public officials, including their engagement in illegal activities.<sup>248</sup> These provisions apply to the actions of authorities and public officials generally, including in the disaster recovery context. To the key informants' knowledge, there were no reports of misappropriation of resources during the recovery from the 2019 Cold Drop.

## 4. Key findings and recommendations

Spain is a country with a moderate level of disaster risk, although some regions, such as the Valencian Community, have a higher level of risk than other regions. Overall, floods are the type of disaster that cause the most damage in Spain. The intensive occupation of flood prone areas due to historically permissive urban planning codes creates a high level of exposure to floods. To this we must add the increase in the frequency and intensity of extreme rainfall caused by climate change. In the Valencian Community, there are historical records which show that flooding is recurring and, therefore, there is a need to prepare and promote resilience building to better resist the effects of future floods.

The legal framework applicable to disaster recovery in Spain, and to DRM more generally, is governed by the civil protection frameworks at the national, regional and local levels. Civil protection is one of the areas of exclusive competence of the regional governments (Autonomous Communities) under Spain's decentralized model of governance. Accordingly, the national civil protection system is designed to be activated only when a national emergency is declared. In cases where a national emergency is not declared, the regional and local civil protection plans are activated instead, although the national government may still offer technical support to the regional and local administrations under the principles of solidarity, complementarity and subsidiarity. Thus, the civil protection framework in Spain comprises civil protection laws, civil protection plans, and special emergency plans against specific risks at the national level and, in some instances, at the regional and local levels. This is the case in the Valencian Community, which has adopted its own Civil Protection Law, a Territorial Emergency Plan and a Special Plan Against Flood Risk. Local authorities do not hold legislative competence in the area of civil protection and, therefore, at the local level only municipal plans can be prepared. Since the 2019 Cold Drop, affected municipalities have adopted 39 municipal emergency plans and/or special plans against flood risk.

Although it has not been possible to locate any recovery-specific instruments, the recovery phase, or 'return to normality phase' as it is commonly referred to in Spain, is addressed through the National Civil Protection Law and the Valencian Civil Protection Law, as well as through the national and regional plans, which include brief sections on recovery. Nonetheless, it should be noted that most recovery actions outlined in these documents focus on early recovery activities, such as the restoration of essential services, or the inspection and clean-up of damaged infrastructure. Medium- and long-term recovery appear to be achieved through the adoption of ad-hoc emergency decrees, as well as postdisaster planning documents such as the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan. Furthermore, the internationally recognized 'build back better' principle is not explicitly addressed in any of the instruments comprising the national and Valencian civil protection framework. However, the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan is consistent with the 'build back better' principle, promoting a multisectoral approach to using the recovery phase as an opportunity to restore and improve infrastructure, strengthen the resilience of communities and pursue a more sustainable development model while also adapting to the effects of climate change. Indeed, the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan is, more generally, an example of good practice in recovery planning because of its comprehensive nature and consultative development process.

The development of the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan and its contents was not legally mandated or guided by any standards or guidelines, whether national or regional. Given Spain's decentralized governance structure, it is possible that recovery planning is not always as advanced in other regions or supra-municipal areas, or in response to other disasters. The regulation of disaster recovery in Spain could, therefore, be strengthened by legally mandating the development of regional and local disaster recovery plans. There are two main types of recovery planning that need to occur: (i) pre-event recovery planning, which outlines the general planned arrangements for recovery; and (ii) post-event recovery planning, which outlines the specific planning or legal measures that will be taken to recover from a specific disaster based on the assessed impacts and needs.

With regard to pre-event recovery planning, it is recommended that the law should not only mandate this type of planning but also set out clear standards for the content of such plans, requiring that the plans:

- define the recovery interventions that will be implemented to address the most common types of disaster affecting the relevant geographical area;
- elaborate a general methodology for conducting multisectoral post-disaster needs assessments for an effective recovery;
- identify and establish communication channels for multi-sectoral coordination, serving as a centralized platform for information sharing among actors;
- outline the specific roles and responsibilities of all different actors and stakeholders involved in disaster recovery including government agencies in various sectors and at all levels, the Spanish Red Cross, NGOs, CSOs, communities, individuals, and the private sector;
- set out a strategy for ensuring the continuity of essential services in post-disaster settings (including health and education) and supporting the livelihoods and mental health of the affected population in the short, medium and long term;
- set out a strategy for the expeditious repair and reconstruction of housing and infrastructure to be resilient to future climate and disaster risks;
- set out clear measures to address cross cutting issues in disaster recovery such as the protection of vulnerable groups and environmental protection;
- establish recovery-specific financing mechanisms to ensure the availability of sufficient funding in disaster recovery (for short-, medium- and long-term interventions);
- promote policy coherence and strengthen linkages between disaster recovery, disaster risk reduction, climate change adaptation and sustainable development; and
- set out arrangements for monitoring the implementation of recovery plans and operations, and mandating regular progress reports.

It may be appropriate for pre-event recovery planning to be integrated into general emergency management planning, rather than constituting a separate process and a separate instrument. In some cases, it may be necessary for recovery plans to be prepared at the supra-municipal level (e.g., where a group of municipalities are likely to be, or have been, affected by the same disaster). Therefore, the legal framework should be flexible enough to permit the preparation of supra-municipal recovery plans in lieu of or in addition to municipal recovery plans.

This report has identified the following key challenges relevant to the recovery from the 2019 Cold Drop.

Municipal emergency planning: The absence of municipal plans at the time of the 2019 Cold Drop created coordination challenges in the recovery phase. Key informants reported that, while actions to be carried out during the emergency phase were very clearly understood by all actors, the steps to follow for recovery were not as clear. The 2019 Cold Drop therefore highlighted the need for preparation and planning for flood events to occur at the municipal level, not only at the regional and national levels, and to cover all phases of disaster risk management.

- **Urban planning and territorial organization:** The Territorial Action Plan for Flood Risk Prevention in the Valencian Community (PATRICOVA), adopted in 2003, is one of the most significant milestones in urban planning in the Valencian Community, explicitly prohibiting construction in high flood-risk areas. However, given that most existing housing and infrastructure in Vega Baja pre-dates the PATRICOVA, at the time of the 2019 Cold Drop there was a large amount of housing and infrastructure in flood-prone areas of Vega Baja, leaving people and property highly exposed.
- Reconstruction, improvement and maintenance of infrastructure: The damage caused by the 2019 Cold Drop was significantly aggravated by gaps in, or insufficient maintenance of, hydraulic infrastructure (e.g., retaining walls, dams, drainage, channels) and the Segura River itself. According to key informants, allocating adequate resources for the maintenance, improvement and reconstruction of public infrastructure, especially hydraulic infrastructure, is a longstanding challenge. Also, a complicating factor is that responsibility for transport and hydraulic infrastructure is split between different levels of government.

The adoption of the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan and 39 new municipal emergency plans represents significant progress towards addressing the above challenges as part of the recovery from the 2019 Cold Drop. In particular, the Regeneration Plan identifies critically important risk reduction projects including the clean-up, repair and improvement of hydraulic infrastructure. In order for the recovery from the 2019 Cold Drop to truly build resilience to future floods, the Vega Baja Regeneration Plan will need to be fully implemented. In practice, this will require a large increase in funding for the reconstruction, improvement and maintenance of infrastructure. Equally, it will require strong coordination between the national, regional and local levels of government. As the key informants suggested, training and dissemination activities for actors and the general population will be necessary to ensure the full implementation of the new municipal emergency plans. Further, the continual review and updating of these new plans — and the development of plans in municipalities that do not yet have a plan — will be essential for effective response and recovery in the future.

### **ENDNOTES**

- Law 17/2015, National Civil Protection System (SNPC), Preamble.
- Law 17/2015, SNPC, Preamble.
- Order PCI/488/2019, National Civil Protection Strategy (ENPC), [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43458]
- Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43458]
- State Plan for Civil Protection against the Risk of Floods 2011. [«BOE» nº 210, Sec. I., p. 95067]
- State Plan for Civil Protection against the Risk of Floods 2011. [«BOE» nº 210, Sec. I., p. 95066]
- State Plan for Civil Protection against the Risk of Floods 2011. [«BOE» nº 210, Sec. I., p. 95067]
- Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43470] 8
- Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43470]
- 10 Decree 11/2019, Urgent measures adopted to alleviate the damage caused by storms and other catastrophic situations, I. General Provisions
- 11 National Meteorological Institute, 2003, 'Las gotas frías / DANAS: ideas y conceptos básicos', p. 5.
- 12 IPCC Sixth Assessment Report, Chapter 4. Caretta, M.A., A. Mukherji, et. al., 2022 'Water', p. 564.
- Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 8. 13
- Decree 11/2019, I. General Provisions; Ministry of Ecologic Transition, AEMET, September 19th, 2019 14
- Decree 11/2019, article 1,
- Decree 11/2019, I. General Provisions. 16
- Decree 11/2019, L. General Provisions 17
- 18 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 7.
- Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 7.
- 20 Spanish Constitution 1978, article 1.
- Spanish Constitution 1978, article 56. 21
- Spanish Constitution 1978, article 137 22
- 23 Spanish Constitution 1978, article 143.
- Spanish Constitution 1978, article 143.
- 25 Spanish Constitution 1978, article 155.
- Law 17/2015 SNPC Preamble 26
- 27 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 28.
- 28 Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43459]
- Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43459]
- 30 National Plan for Civil Protection Emergencies 2021, p. 10.
- National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk 2011, Preamble. 31
- 32 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 1.
- Law 17/2015, SNPC, Preamble.
- Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 3.
- Law 17/2015 SNPC article 20 35
- 36 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 20
- Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 16. 37
- 38 Law 17/2015, SNPC, chapter V.
- Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 24. 39
- Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43460] 40
- 41 Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43481]
- National Plan for Civil Protection Emergencies 2021, p. 10. 42
- 43 National Plan for Civil Protection Emergencies 2021, p. 39. National Plan for Civil Protection Emergencies 2021, p. 46-47. 44
- 45 National Plan for Civil Protection Emergencies 2021, p. 52
- 46 National Plan for Civil Protection Emergencies 2021, p. 40
- National Plan for Civil Protection Emergencies 2021, p. 30
- 48 National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk 2011, Preamble.
- National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk 2011, Preamble. 49
- 50 National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk 2011, section 1.3.
- National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk 2011, section 4(C) 51
- National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk 2011, section 4(C). 53 National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk 2011, section 6.7.
- Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43481]

- 55 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 15
- 56 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 15.
- 57 Decree 11/2019, article 1.
- Decree 11/2019, article 1. 58
- Decree 11/2019 articles 2-17 59
- 60 Law 5/1982, Statutes of Autonomy of the Valencian Community, article 49.
- Spanish Constitution 1978, article 149. 61
- 62 Law 13/2010, Civil Protection and Emergency Management, Valencian Community, article 1.
- Law 13/2010, article 2. 63
- 64 Law 13/2010 article 63
- 65 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 15.
- Territorial Emergency Plan of the Valencian Community, revision of 2019, p. 24.
- Territorial Emergency Plan of the Valencian Community, revision of 2019, p. 24. 67
- Territorial Emergency Plan of the Valencian Community, revision of 2019, p. 24. 68
- 69 Law 13/2010, article 82.
- Under article 29 of Law 13/2010, civil protection plans at the regional level must be reviewed every six years to adapt to changing circumstances 70
- Territorial Emergency Plan, Valencian Community, revision of 2019, p. 3. 71
- 72 Territorial Emergency Plan, Valencian Community, revision of 2019, p. 3
- Territorial Emergency Plan, Valencian Community, revision of 2019, p. 226. 73
- 74 Territorial Emergency Plan, Valencian Community, revision of 2019, p. 227.
- Territorial Emergency Plan, Valencian Community, revision of 2019, p. 229.
- 76 Territorial Emergency Plan, Valencian Community, revision of 2019, p. 229.
- Special Plan Against Flood Risk, Valencian Community, revision of 2018, p. 3 77
- 78 Special Plan Against Flood Risk, Valencian Community, revision of 2018, p. 85.
- 79 Municipal Emergency Plan of Alicante 2020, p. 107.
- Municipal Emergency Plan of Alicante 2020, p. 107. 80
- Generalitat Valenciana, Press Conference, 22/03/2022. [Online] Available in: Comunitat Valenciana, Conselleria de Justicia, Interior y 81 Administración Pública
- 82 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 21.
- Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 21 83
- 84 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 21.
- Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 22. 85
- Law 17/2015, SNPC, Preamble. 86
- 87 Order DEF/160/2019, Organization and functioning of the Military Emergency Unit, article 2
- 88 Decree 1097/2011, Intervention Protocol of the Military Emergency Unit, second.
- Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43460] 89
- Law 2/1986, Security Forces and Corps, article 1. 90
- 91 Law 2/1986, article 11.
- 92 Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43460]
- 93 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 39.
- 94 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 39.
- 95 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 7.
- 96 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 7(bis).
- Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 19. 97
- 98 Decree 11/2019, I. General Provisions.
- 99 Decree 217/2019
- 100 Decree 217/2019
- 101 Law 13/2010, article 10.
- 102 Law 4/2017, article 2
- 103 Law 4/2017, Preamble(iii).
- 104 Law 4/2017, article 3(m).
- 105 Law 13/2010, article 63. 106 Law 13/2010, article 65.
- 107 Decree 163/2016, article 3
- 108 Law 13/2010 chapter ii
- 109 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 29-31.
- 110 Law 13/2010, article 17.
- 111 Law 13/2010, article 18.
- 112 Collaboration Agreement between the Valencian Government and the Spanish Red Cross, 2017.
- 113 Law 17/2015 SNPC Additional Provisions

- 114 Statutes of the Spanish Red Cross, article 5.
- 115 Law 17/2015, SNPC, additional provision 1(bis)
- 116 Spanish Constitution 1978, article 156.
- 117 Spanish Constitution 1978, article 156.
- State's General Budgets, 2022. [online] Available in: https://www.sepg.pap.hacienda.gob.es/Presup/PGE2022Ley/MaestroDocumentos/PGE-ROM/N\_22\_E\_R\_31.htm
- 119 Annual Budget of the Valencian Community, 2022. [online] Available in: https://hisenda.gva.es/auto/presupuestos/2022/T0/T4\_cas.html
- 120 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 11.
- 121 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 11
- 122 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 21.
- 123 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 21.
- 124 Ministry of Economic Affairs and Digital Transformation, Insurance Compensation Consortium. [online] Available in: https://www.consorseguros.es/web/inicio
- 125 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 21.
- 126 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 24
- 127 Law 17/2015, SNPC, Preamble.
- 128 Law 5/1982, article 72.
- 129 Law 13/2010, article 64
- 130 Decree 163/2016, article 8
- 131 Decree 11/2019, article 2.
- 132 Decree 307/2005 article 2
- 133 Decree 307/2005, article 2.
- 134 Decree 11/2019, article 2.
- 135 Decree 197/2019, article 2
- 136 Decree 197/2019, article 3.
- 137 Decree 197/2019, article 3
- 138 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 42
- 139 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 87.
- 140 Decree 903/2010.
- 141 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 21,
- 142 National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk 2011, p. 95088
- 143 National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk 2011, p. 95088
- 144 Law 13/2010, article 64.
- 145 Decree 163/2016, article 6
- 146 Decree 163/2016 article 10
- **147** Decree 163/2016, article 13
- 148 Special Plan Against Flood Risk, Valencian Community, revision of 2018, p. 18
- 149 Law 13/2010, article 82
- 150 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 12.
- 151 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 21.
- 152 Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43480]
- 153 Law 5/1982, Statutes of Autonomy of the Valencian Community, article 49.
- 154 Decree 7/2015, Land and Urban Rehabilitation Law, article 1.
- 155 Decree 7/2015, article 20.
- 156 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 16
- 157 Law 8/2011, Measures for the protection of critical infrastructure, article 1.
- 158 National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk 2011, p. 95074.
- 159 Special Plan Against Flood Risk, Valencian Community, revision of 2018, p. 86.
- 160 Disaster Risk Management Framework 2021, p. 2
- 161 Disaster Risk Management Framework 2021, p. 46
- 162 Disaster Risk Management Framework 2021, p. 47.
- 163 Disaster Risk Management Framework 2021, p. 47.
- 164 Ministry of Housing, 2010, 'White Paper on Sustainability in Spanish Urban Planning', p. 5.
- 165 Ministry of Housing, 2010, 'White Paper on Sustainability in Spanish Urban Planning', p. 20.
- 166 Decree 7/2015, article 22
- 167 Ministry of Housing, 2010, 'White Paper on Sustainability in Spanish Urban Planning', p. 5.
- 168 Ministry of Housing, 2010, 'White Paper on Sustainability in Spanish Urban Planning', p. 6.
- 169 Ministry of Housing, 2010, 'White Paper on Sustainability in Spanish Urban Planning', p. 6.
- 170 Decree 1/2021, Territorial Organization, Urban Planning and Landscaping Law, article 1.

- 171 Decree 1/2021, article 28.
- 172 Decree 1/2021, article 28
- 173 Decree 1/2021 article 211
- 174 Decree 1/2021, article 9.
- 175 Decree 1/2021, 22nd Transitory Provision.
- 176 Decree 1/2021, article 3.
- 177 Decree 1/2021, article 4.
- 178 Decree 1/2021, article 52
- 179 Decree 201/2015, Territorial Action Plan for Flood Risk Prevention (PATRICOVA), Preamble
- 180 Decree 201/2015, PATRICOVA, article 17.
- Toledo C., and Fernández H., 2019, 'Las lecciones que deja la DANA', in El Mundo. [online] Available in: https://www.elmundo.es/comunidad-vale 181 nciana/2019/09/22/5d86442c21efa00d328b45b4.html
- 182 Decree 201/2015, PATRICOVA, article 21.
- 183 Decree 11/2019, I. General Provisions.
- 184 Decree 307/2005, article 15(1)
- 185 Decree 307/2005, article 15(2).
- 186 Decree 307/2005, article 15(3)
- 187 Decree 307/2005, article 16(4).
- 188 Decree 11/2019, article 2(3).
- 189 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 25.
- 190 Decree 594/2014, Hydrological Plan of the Segura Hydrographic Demarcation.
- 191 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 21.
- 192 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 87.
- 193 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 32.
- 194 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 33.
- 195 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 41.
- 196 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 41.
- 197 Spanish Constitution 1978, article 15.
- 198 Spanish Constitution 1978, article 43.
- 199 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 16.
- 200 National Civil Protection Plan Against Flood Risk 2011, section 5.6.3.
- 201 Law 5/1982, article 49.
- 202 Law 3/2019, Inclusive Social Protection in the Valencian Community, article 70(4).
- 203 Law 3/2019, article 70(1).
- 204 Law 3/2019, article 70(2)
- 205 Law 3/2019, article 36(2)
- 206 Spanish Red Cross News, 2021, 'Las cicatrices de la DANA que arrasó Murcia y Alicante dos años después'. [online] Available in: https://www2.cruzroja.es/web/ahora/-/dana-reconstruccion-segundo-aniversario
- 207 Spanish Red Cross News, 2021, 'Las cicatrices de la DANA que arrasó Murcia y Alicante dos años después'. [online] Available in: https://www2.cruzroja.es/web/ahora/-/dana-reconstruccion-segundo-aniversario
- 208 Spanish Red Cross News, 2021, 'Las cicatrices de la DANA que arrasó Murcia y Alicante dos años después'. [online] Available in: https://www2.cruzroja.es/web/ahora/-/dana-reconstruccion-segundo-aniversario
- 209 Law 3/2020, Modifications of Law 2/2002 on Education, 10th additional provision
- 210 Law 3/2020, 10th additional provision.
- 211 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 24(1)
- 212 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 24(2)
- 213 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 22.
- 214 Law 13/2010, article 1.
- 215 Law 21/2013, Environmental assessments, article 8.
- 216 Decree 1/2021, article 46(2).
- 217 Decree 11/2019, article 2(3).
- 218 Law 7/2022, Waste and contaminated soils for a circular economy, article 1.
- 219 Law 7/2022, article 89.
- 220 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 32.
- 221 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 33.
- 222 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 62.
- 223 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 65.
- 224 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 82.
- 225 Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43481]
- 226 Law 17/2015, SNPC, Preamble.

- 227 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 2.
- 228 Law 17/2015, SNPC, Preamble.
- 229 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 10(4).
- 230 Law 13/2010, article 7.
- 231 Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43479]
- 232 Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43481]
- 233 Order PCI/488/2019, ENPC. [«BOE» nº 103, Sec. I., p. 43480]
- 234 Vega Baja Regeneration Plan 2020, p. 18.
- 235 Disaster Risk Management Framework 2021, p. 46.
- 236 National Climate Change Adaptation Plan 2021–2030, p. 47.
- 237 National Climate Change Adaptation Plan 2021–2030, p. 194.
- 238 National Climate Change Adaptation Plan 2021–2030, p. 195.
- 239 National Sustainable Development Strategy 2030, p. 68.
- 240 Action Plan for the Implementation of the 2030 Agenda, p. 74-76. 241 Action Plan for the Implementation of the 2030 Agenda, p. 101.
- 242 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 26(1).
- 243 Law 17/2015, SNPC, article 27.
- 244 Law 13/2010, article 73.
- 245 Law 13/2010, article 75.
- 246 Law 13/2010, article 74.
- 247 Law 13/2010, article 74.
- 248 Law 10/1995, Criminal Code, chapters VIII-IX.



IFRC Disaster Law works with National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies and governments to strengthen disaster risk governance, through the development and implementation of disaster and emergency-related legislation, policies and procedures. With 20 years of experience supporting the development and implementation of disaster law and policy around the world, we are the global leader in disaster law technical advice to governments.